# 424http://www.oblible.com

**Table of Contents** 

Filed Pursuant to Rule 424(b)(2 SEC File No. 333-21659

Title of Each Class of Securities to be Registered	Amount to be Registered	Proposed Maximum Offering Price Per Security	Proposed Maximum Aggregate Offering Price	Amount of Registration Fee (1)
Floating Rate Notes due 2022	\$750,000,000	100.000%	\$750,000,000	\$90,900
1.902% Notes due 2022	\$750,000,000	100.000%	\$750,000,000	\$90,900
2.019% Notes due 2024	\$1,000,000,000	100.000%	\$1,000,000,000	\$121,200
2.275% Notes due 2026	\$1,000,000,000	100.000%	\$1,000,000,000	\$121,200
2.440% Notes due 2029	\$1,250,000,000	100.000%	\$1,250,000,000	\$151,500
2.995% Notes due 2039	\$750,000,000	100.000%	\$750,000,000	\$90,900
3.095% Notes due 2049	\$1,500,000,000	100.000%	\$1,500,000,000	\$181,800

<sup>(1)</sup> Calculated in accordance with Rule 457(r) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended. The total registration fee due for this offering is \$848,400.

## **Table of Contents**

Prospectus supplement (To prospectus dated March 10, 2017)



\$750,000,000 Floating Rate Notes due 2022 \$750,000,000 1.902% Notes due 2022 \$1,000,000,000 2.019% Notes due 2024 \$1,000,000,000 2.275% Notes due 2026 \$1,250,000,000 2.440% Notes due 2029 \$750,000,000 2.995% Notes due 2039 \$1,500,000,000 3.095% Notes due 2049

Each of the Floating Rate Notes due 2022 (the "Floating Rate Notes"), the 1.902% Notes due 2022 (the "2022 Fixed Rate Notes"), the 2.019% Notes due 2024 (the "2024 Fixed Rate Notes"), the 2.275% Notes due 2026 (the "2026 Fixed Rate Notes"), the 2.440% Notes due 2029 (the "2029 Fixed Rate Notes"), the 2.995% Notes due 2039 (the "2039 Fixed Rate Notes") and the 3.095% Notes due 2049 (the "2049 Fixed Rate Notes" and, together with the 2022 Fixed Rate Notes, the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes, the 2026 Fixed Rate Notes, the 2029 Fixed Rate Notes and the 2039 Fixed Rate Notes, the "Fixed Rate Notes") is an issue of the debt securities described in the accompanying prospectus. We herein refer to the Floating Rate Notes and the Fixed Rate Notes collectively as the "Notes."

0.33% per annum. Interest on the Floating Rate Notes is payable quarterly in arrears on February 16, May 16, August 16 and November 16 of each year, commencing on November 16, 2019. Interest on the Fixed Rate Notes of each series is payable semiannually in arrears on February 16 and August 16 of each year, commencing on February 16, 2020.

The Floating Rate Notes mature on August 16, 2022 Fixed Rate Notes mature on August 16, 2024 the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes mature on August 16, 2024 the

The Floating Rate Notes will bear interest at a floating rate equal to the Benchmark (as defined herein) (which will initially be three-month LIBOR (as defined herein)) plus

The Floating Rate Notes mature on August 16, 2022. The 2022 Fixed Rate Notes mature on August 16, 2022, the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes mature on August 16, 2024, the 2026 Fixed Rate Notes mature on August 16, 2029 Fixed Rate Notes mature on August 16, 2039 and the 2049 Fixed Rate Notes mature on August 16, 2049.

We may redeem any or all of the Fixed Rate Notes of each series at any time and from time to time at the redemption prices described under the headings "Description of Notes—Optional redemption of the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes," "Description of Notes—Optional redemption of the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes," "Description of Notes—Optional redemption of the 2029 Fixed Rate Notes," "Description of Notes—Optional redemption of the 2029 Fixed Rate Notes," "Description of Notes—Optional redemption of the 2039 Fixed Rate Notes," "Description of Notes—Optional redemption of the 2049 Fixed Rate Notes." The Floating Rate Notes may not be redeemed before maturity.

# Investing in the Notes involves certain risks. See "Risk Factors" on page S-8.

The Notes will be our general unsecured obligations and will rank equally in right of payment with all of our other existing and future unsecured and unsubordinated debt from time to time outstanding.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities, or determined if this prospectus supplement or the accompanying prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

Underwriting
Price to Discounts and Proceeds, Before

http://www.oblible.com	Public(1)	Co	mmissions	Ex	penses, to Us
Per Floating Rate Note	100.000%		0.100%		99.900%
Total	\$ 750,000,000	\$	750,000	\$	749,250,000
Per 2022 Fixed Rate Note	100.000%		0.100%		99.900%
Total	\$ 750,000,000	\$	750,000	\$	749,250,000
Per 2024 Fixed Rate Note	100.000%		0.120%		99.880%
Total	\$1,000,000,000	\$	1,200,000	\$	998,800,000
Per 2026 Fixed Rate Note	100.000%		0.150%		99.850%
Total	\$1,000,000,000	\$	1,500,000	\$	998,500,000
Per 2029 Fixed Rate Note	100.000%		0.200%		99.800%
Total	\$1,250,000,000	\$	2,500,000	\$	1,247,500,000
Per 2039 Fixed Rate Note	100.000%		0.300%		99.700%
Total	\$ 750,000,000	\$	2,250,000	\$	747,750,000
Per 2049 Fixed Rate Note	100.000%		0.425%		99.575%
Total	\$1,500,000,000	\$	6,375,000	\$	1,493,625,000

<sup>(1)</sup> Plus accrued interest, if any, from August 16, 2019.

We expect that delivery of the Notes will be made to investors in book-entry form through the facilities of The Depository Trust Company and its participants, including Clearstream Banking S.A. and Euroclear Bank SA/NV, as operator of the Euroclear System, on or about August 16, 2019, which will be the third business day following the date pricing of the Notes (such settlement cycle being referred to as "T+3"). Under Rule 15c6-1 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, trades in the secondary marker are generally required to settle in two business days, unless the parties to any such trade expressly agree otherwise. Accordingly, purchasers who wish to trade Notes on the date hereof will be required, by virtue of the fact that the Notes initially settle in T+3, to specify an alternate settlement arrangement at the time of any such trade to prevent a failed settlement and should consult their own advisors.

Barclays				J.P. M	organ	_		Morgan Stanle	
BofA Merrill Lynch BNP PARIBAS Deutsche Bank Securities		1				Cit	tigroup		
		HSBC	Mizuho Securities	SOCIETE GENERALE		Stand Chartered		Wells Fargo Securities	
Academy Securities	Credit Agricole CIB	Goldman Sachs & Co. LLC	Loop Capital Markets	Santander  August 13	Scotiabank	SMBC Nikko	Standard Bank	The Williams Capital Group, L.P.	US Bancorp

# **Table of Contents**

We have not, and the underwriters have not, authorized anyone to provide any information other than that contained in this prospectus supplement of the accompanying prospectus or incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus or in any free writing prospectus prepared by or on behalf of us or to which we have referred you. We and the underwriters take no responsibility for, and can provide no assurance as to the reliability of, any other information that others may give you. You should not assume that the information contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement is accurate as of any date other than the date on the front cover of this prospectus supplement or that the information contained or incorporated by reference in the accompanying prospectus is accurate as of any date other than the date on the front cover of such document. We and the underwriters are offering to sell the Notes only in places where offers and sales are permitted.

The terms "ExxonMobil," "the Company," "we," "us" and "our" refer to Exxon Mobil Corporation and its subsidiaries, unless otherwise stated or the context otherwise requires. However, in the "Description of Notes" section of this prospectus supplement and the "Description of Debt Securities" section of the accompanying prospectus, references to "the Company," "we," "us" and "our" are to Exxon Mobil Corporation only and not to any of its subsidiaries.

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

S-1 S-1 S-1

About This Prospectus Supplement
Information Concerning Forward-Looking Statements
Prospectus Supplement Summary
The Offering
Risk Factors
<u>Use of Proceeds</u>
Capitalization
Description of Notes

The Notes will not be listed on any securities exchange. Currently, there is no public market for the Notes.

Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations	S-2
Underwriting	S-2
<u>Validity of the Notes</u>	S-:
<u>Experts</u>	S-:
Where You Can Find More Information and Incorporation by Reference	S-:
Prospectus	S-:
About This Prospectus	
Exxon Mobil Corporation	
<u>Use of Proceeds</u>	
Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges	
Description of Debt Securities	
Forms of Debt Securities	

# **Table of Contents**

**Experts** 

Plan of Distribution

Where You Can Find More Information

Validity of the Debt Securities

**Information Concerning Forward-Looking Statements** 

## ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT

This document has two parts. The first part consists of this prospectus supplement, which describes the specific terms of this offering and the Notes offered. The second part, the accompanying prospectus, provides more general information, some of which may not apply to this offering. This prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus also incorporate by reference certain documents that are described under "Where You Can Find More Information and Incorporation by Reference." If the description of the offering varies between this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus, you should rely on the information in this prospectus supplement.

Before purchasing any Notes, you should carefully read both this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus, together with the additional information described under the heading "Where You Can Find More Information and Incorporation by Reference" in this prospectus supplement.

# INFORMATION CONCERNING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

Statements related to outlooks, projections, goals, targets, descriptions of strategic plans and objectives, and other statements of future events or conditions are forward-looking statements. Actual future results, including business and project plans, capacities, costs, and timing; resource recoveries and production rates; and the impact of new technologies, including to increase capital efficiency and production and to reduce greenhouse gas emissions, could differ materially due to a number of factors. These include global or regional changes in supply and demand for oil, gas, and petrochemicals and other market conditions that impact prices and differentials; reservoir performance; the outcome of exploration projects and timely completion of development and construction projects; the impact of fiscal and commercial terms and the outcome of commercial negotiations or acquisitions; changes in law, taxes, or regulation, including environmental regulations, and timely granting of governmental permits; war, shipping blockades or harassment, and other political or security disturbances; the actions of competitors; the capture of efficiencies between business lines; unforeseen technical or operating difficulties; unexpected technological developments; the ability to bring new technologies to commercial scale on a cost-competitive basis, including large scale hydraulic fracturing projects; general economic conditions including the occurrence and duration of economic recessions; the results of research programs; and other factors discussed under the heading "Factors Affecting Future Results" in the "Investors" section of ExxonMobil's website and in Item 1A of ExxonMobil's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2018.

The forward-looking statements are and will be based on management's then current views and assumptions regarding future events and speak only as of their dates. ExxonMobil undertakes no obligation to publicly update or revise any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information future events or otherwise, except as required by the securities laws.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT SUMMARY

This summary highlights information contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement or the accompanying prospectus. This summary does not contain all of the information that you should consider before deciding to invest in the Notes. You should carefully read this entire prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus, including the information incorporated by reference. See "Risk Factors."

# The Company

ExxonMobil was incorporated in the State of New Jersey in 1882. Our divisions and affiliated companies operate or market products in the United States and most other countries of the world. Our principal business involves exploration for, and production of, crude oil and natural gas and manufacture, trade, transport and sale of crude oil, natural gas, petroleum products, petrochemicals and a wide variety of specialty products. Our affiliates conduct extensive research programs in support of these businesses.

Our principal offices are located at 5959 Las Colinas Boulevard, Irving, Texas, 75039-2298, and our telephone number is (972) 940-6000. We maintain a website at www.exxonmobil.com where general information about us is available. We are not incorporating the contents of the website into this prospectus supplement or the accompanying prospectus.

S-2

# **Table of Contents**

	THE OFFERING							
Issuer	Exxon Mobil Corporation							
Securities	\$750,000,000 aggregate principal amount of Floating Rate Notes due 2022							
	\$750,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 1.902% Notes due 2022							
	\$1,000,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 2.019% Notes due 2024							
	\$1,000,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 2.275% Notes due 2026							
	\$1,250,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 2.440% Notes due 2029							
	\$750,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 2.995% Notes due 2039							
	\$1,500,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 3.095% Notes due 2049							
Maturity	August 16, 2022, in the case of the Floating Rate Notes							
	August 16, 2022, in the case of the 2022 Fixed Rate Notes							
	August 16, 2024, in the case of the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes							
	August 16, 2026, in the case of the 2026 Fixed Rate Notes							
	August 16, 2029, in the case of the 2029 Fixed Rate Notes							
	August 16, 2039, in the case of the 2039 Fixed Rate Notes							
	August 16, 2049, in the case of the 2049 Fixed Rate Notes							
Interest rate	Three-month U.S. dollar London Interbank Offered Rate ("LIBOR") plus 0.33% per annum							
	in the case of the Floating Rate Notes, subject to the provisions set forth under "Description							
	of Notes—Interest on the Floating Rate Notes"							
	1.902% per annum, in the case of the 2022 Fixed Rate Notes							
	2.019% per annum, in the case of the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes							
	2.275% per annum, in the case of the 2026 Fixed Rate Notes							
	2.440% per annum, in the case of the 2029 Fixed Rate Notes							
	2.995% per annum, in the case of the 2039 Fixed Rate Notes							
	3.095% per annum, in the case of the 2049 Fixed Rate Notes							
Interest payment dates	Interest on the Floating Rate Notes will accrue from August 16, 2019 and will be payable							

quarterly in arrears on February 16, May 16, August 16 and November 16 of each year, beginning on November 16, 2019.

Interest on the Fixed Rate Notes of each series will accrue from August 16, 2019 and will be payable semiannually in arrears on February 16 and August 16 of each year, beginning on February 16, 2020.

Record dates

Interest on the Floating Rate Notes will be paid to holders of record at the close of business on each February 1, May 1, August 1 and November 1 immediately preceding each interest payment date.

Interest on the Fixed Rate Notes of each series will be paid to holders of record at the close of business on each February 1 and August 1 immediately preceding each interest payment date.

S-3

# **Table of Contents**

# Ranking

The Notes of each series will be our general unsecured and unsubordinated obligations and will rank equally in right of payment with all of our other existing and future unsecured and unsubordinated debt from time to time outstanding.

# No prior market

The Notes of each series are new securities and there is currently no established trading market for the Notes. We do not intend to apply for listing of the Notes on any securities exchange. Although the underwriters have informed us that they intend to make a market in the Notes, they are not obligated to do so and they may discontinue market making activities at any time without notice. Accordingly, we cannot assure you that a liquid market for the Notes will develop or be maintained. See "Underwriting."

# No optional redemption of the Floating Rate Notes

We do not have the right to redeem the Floating Rate Notes prior to maturity.

# Optional redemption of the 2022 Fixed Rate Notes

We may redeem any or all of the 2022 Fixed Rate Notes at our option at any time prior to maturity, at a redemption price equal to the greater of:

- 100% of the principal amount of the 2022 Fixed Rate Notes being redeemed; or
- the sum of the present values of the remaining scheduled payments of principal and interest thereon (not including any portion of such payments of interest accrued as of the date of redemption), discounted to their present value as of such date of redemption on a semiannual basis (assuming a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months) at the Treasury Rate (as defined herein), plus 5 basis points.

We will also pay the accrued and unpaid interest on the 2022 Fixed Rate Notes to the redemption date. See "Description of Notes—Optional redemption of the 2022 Fixed Rate Notes."

# Optional redemption of the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes

We may redeem any or all of the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes at our option at any time prior to July 16, 2024 (one month before maturity), at a redemption price equal to the greater of:

- 100% of the principal amount of the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes being redeemed; or
- the sum of the present values of the remaining scheduled payments of principal and interest thereon (not including any portion of such payments of interest accrued as of the date of redemption), discounted to their present value as of such date of redemption on a semiannual basis (assuming a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months) at the Treasury Rate, plus 7.5 basis points.

S-4

## **Table of Contents**

We may redeem any or all of the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes on or after July 16, 2024 (one month before maturity), at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes being redeemed on the redemption date. We will also pay the accrued and unpaid interest on the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes to the redemption date. See "Description of Notes—Optional redemption of the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes."

# Optional redemption of the 2026 Fixed Rate Notes

We may redeem any or all of the 2026 Fixed Rate Notes at our option at any time prior to June 16, 2026 (two months before maturity), at a redemption price equal to the greater of:

- 100% of the principal amount of the 2026 Fixed Rate Notes being redeemed; or
- the sum of the present values of the remaining scheduled payments of principal and interest thereon (not including any portion of such payments of interest accrued as of the date of redemption), discounted to their present value as of such date of redemption on a semiannual basis (assuming a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months) at the Treasury Rate, plus 10 basis points.

We may redeem any or all of the 2026 Fixed Rate Notes on or after June 16, 2026 (two months before maturity), at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the 2026 Fixed Rate Notes being redeemed on the redemption date. We will also pay the accrued and unpaid interest on the 2026 Fixed Rate Notes to the redemption date. See "Description of Notes—Optional redemption of the 2026 Fixed Rate Notes."

# Optional redemption of the 2029 Fixed Rate Notes

We may redeem any or all of the 2029 Fixed Rate Notes at our option at any time prior to May 16, 2029 (three months before maturity), at a redemption price equal to the greater of:

- 100% of the principal amount of the 2029 Fixed Rate Notes being redeemed; or
- the sum of the present values of the remaining scheduled payments of principal and interest thereon (not including any portion of such payments of interest accrued as of the date of redemption), discounted to their present value as of such date of redemption on a semiannual basis (assuming a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months) at the Treasury Rate, plus 12.5 basis points.

We may redeem any or all of the 2029 Fixed Rate Notes on or after May 16, 2029 (three months before maturity), at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the 2029 Fixed Rate Notes being redeemed on the redemption date. We will also pay the

S-5

# **Table of Contents**

accrued and unpaid interest on the 2029 Fixed Rate Notes to the redemption date. See "Description of Notes—Optional redemption of the 2029 Fixed Rate Notes."

# Optional redemption of the 2039 Fixed Rate Notes

We may redeem any or all of the 2039 Fixed Rate Notes at our option at any time prior to February 16, 2039 (six months before maturity), at a redemption price equal to the greater of:

- 100% of the principal amount of the 2039 Fixed Rate Notes being redeemed; or
- the sum of the present values of the remaining scheduled payments of principal and interest thereon (not including any portion of such payments of interest accrued as of the date of redemption), discounted to their present value as of such date of redemption on a semiannual basis (assuming a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months) at the Treasury Rate, plus 15 basis points.

We may redeem any or all of the 2039 Fixed Rate Notes on or after February 16, 2039 (six months before maturity), at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the 2039 Fixed Rate Notes being redeemed on the redemption date. We will also pay the accrued and unpaid interest on the 2039 Fixed Rate Notes to the redemption date. See "Description of Notes—Optional redemption of the 2039 Fixed Rate Notes."

# Optional redemption of the 2049 Fixed Rate Notes

We may redeem any or all of the 2049 Fixed Rate Notes at our option at any time prior to February 16, 2049 (six months before maturity), at a redemption price equal to the greater of:

- 100% of the principal amount of the 2049 Fixed Rate Notes being redeemed; or
- the sum of the present values of the remaining scheduled payments of principal and interest thereon (not including any portion of such payments of interest accrued as of the date of redemption), discounted to their present value as of such date of redemption on a semiannual basis (assuming a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months) at the Treasury Rate, plus 15 basis points.

We may redeem any or all of the 2049 Fixed Rate Notes on or after February 16, 2049 (six months before maturity), at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the 2049 Fixed Rate Notes being redeemed on the redemption date. We will also pay the accrued and unpaid interest on the 2049 Fixed Rate Notes to the redemption date. See "Description of Notes—Optional redemption of the 2049 Fixed Rate Notes."

S-6

# **Table of Contents**

# **Further issuances**

We may from time to time, without notice to or the consent of the holders of a series of the Notes, create and issue additional debt securities having the same terms (except for the issue date, the public offering price and the first interest payment date) and ranking equally and ratably with such series of the Notes, in all respects, as described under "Description of Notes—General terms of the Notes."

# **Denomination and form**

We will issue the Notes of each series in the form of one or more fully registered global notes registered in the name of the nominee of The Depository Trust Company ("DTC"). Beneficial interests in the Notes will be represented through book-entry accounts of financial institutions acting on behalf of beneficial owners as direct and indirect participants in DTC. Except in the limited circumstances described in the accompanying prospectus, owners of beneficial interests in the Notes will not be entitled to have Notes registered in their names, will not receive or be entitled to receive Notes in definitive form and will not be considered holders of Notes under the indenture. The Notes will be issued only in denominations of \$2,000 and integral multiples of \$1,000 in excess thereof.

Trustee

Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas

Governing law

New York

#### **Table of Contents**

#### RISK FACTORS

Investing in the Notes involves risks. You should carefully consider all the information set forth in this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference herein before deciding to invest in the Notes. In particular, we urge you to consider carefully the following risk factors, as well as the risk factors set forth under the heading "Item 1A. Risk Factors" in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2018, incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus.

Uncertainty relating to the calculation of LIBOR and other reference rates and their potential discontinuance may materially adversely affect the value of the Floating Rate Notes.

National and international regulators and law enforcement agencies have conducted investigations into a number of rates or indices which are deeme to be "reference rates." Actions by such regulators and law enforcement agencies may result in changes to the manner in which certain reference rates are determined, their discontinuance, or the establishment of alternative reference rates. In particular, on July 27, 2017, the Chief Executive of the U.K. Financial Conduct Authority (the "FCA"), which regulates LIBOR, announced that the FCA will no longer persuade or compel banks to submit rates for the calculation of LIBOR after 2021. Such announcement indicates that the continuation of LIBOR on the current basis cannot and will not be guaranteed after 2021. Notwithstanding the foregoing, it appears highly likely that LIBOR will be discontinued or modified by 2021, which is prior to the maturity date of the Floating Rate Notes.

At this time, it is not possible to predict the effect that these developments, any discontinuance, modification or other reforms to LIBOR or any other reference rate, or the establishment of alternative reference rates may have on LIBOR, other benchmarks or floating rate debt securities, including the Floating Rate Notes. Uncertainty as to the nature of such potential discontinuance, modification, alternative reference rates or other reforms may materially adversely affect the trading market for securities linked to such benchmarks, including the Floating Rate Notes. Furthermore, the use of alternative reference rates or other reforms could cause the interest rate calculated for the Floating Rate Notes to be materially different than expected.

If it is determined that LIBOR has been discontinued and an alternative reference rate for three-month LIBOR is used as described in "Description of Notes—Interest on the Floating Rate Notes", ExxonMobil (or our designee, which may be the calculation agent, a successor calculation agent, or other designee of ours (any of such entities, a "Designee")) may make certain adjustments to such rate, including applying a spread thereon or with respect to the business day convention, interest determination dates and related provisions and definitions, to make such alternative reference rate comparable to three-month LIBOR, in a manner that is consistent with industry-accepted practices or applicable regulatory or legislative actions or guidance for such alternative reference rate. See "Description of Notes—Interest on the Floating Rate Notes". Any of the specified methods of determining floating rate alternative reference rates or the permitted adjustments to such rates may result in interest payments on your Floating Rate Notes that are lower than or that do not otherwise correlate over time with the payments that would have been made on the Floating Rate Notes if published LIBOR continued to be available. Other floating rate debt securities issued by other issuers, by comparison, may be subject in similar circumstances to different procedures for the establishment of alternative reference rates. Any of the foregoing may have a material adverse effect on the amount of interest payable on your Floating Rate Notes, or the market liquidity and market value of your Floating Rate Notes.

Interest on the Floating Rate Notes will be calculated using a Benchmark Replacement selected by ExxonMobil or our Designee if a Benchmark Transition Event occurs.

As described in detail in the section "Description of Notes—Interest on the Floating Rate Notes—Effect of Benchmark Transition Event" (the "benchmark transition provisions"), if during the term of the Floating Rate Notes, ExxonMobil (or our Designee) determines that a Benchmark Transition Event and its related Benchmark

S-8

# **Table of Contents**

Replacement Date have occurred with respect to LIBOR, ExxonMobil (or our Designee) in its sole discretion will select a Benchmark Replacement as the base rate in accordance with the benchmark transition provisions. The Benchmark Replacement will include a spread adjustment, and technical, administrative or operational changes described in the benchmark transition provisions may be made to the interest rate determination if ExxonMobil (or our Designee) determines in its sole discretion they are required.

The interests of ExxonMobil (or our Designee) in making the determinations described above may be adverse to your interests as a holder of the Floating Rate Notes. The selection of a Benchmark Replacement, and any decisions made by ExxonMobil (or our Designee) in connection with implementing a Benchmark Replacement with respect to the Floating Rate Notes, could result in adverse consequences to the applicable interest rate on the

Floating Rate Notes, which could adversely affect the return on, value of and market for such securities. Further, there is no assurance that the characteristics of any Benchmark Replacement will be similar to LIBOR or that any Benchmark Replacement will produce the economic equivalent of LIBOR.

The Secured Overnight Financing Rate ("SOFR") is a relatively new market index and as the related market continues to develop, there may be an adverse effect on the return on or value of the Floating Rate Notes.

If a Benchmark Transition Event and its related Benchmark Replacement Date occur, then the rate of interest on the Floating Rate Notes will be determined using SOFR (unless a Benchmark Transition Event and its related Benchmark Replacement Date also occur with respect to the Benchmark Replacements that are linked to SOFR, in which case the rate of interest will be based on the next-available Benchmark Replacement). In the following discussion of SOFR, when we refer to SOFR-linked notes or debt securities, we mean the Floating Rate Notes at any time when the rate of interest on those notes or debt securities is or will be determined based on SOFR.

The Benchmark Replacements specified in the benchmark transition provisions include Term SOFR, a forward-looking term rate which will be based on SOFR. Term SOFR is currently being developed under the sponsorship of the Federal Reserve Bank of New York (the "NY Federal Reserve"), and there is no assurance that the development of Term SOFR will be completed. If a Benchmark Transition Event and its related Benchmark Replacement Date occur with respect to LIBOR and, at that time, a form of Term SOFR has not been selected or recommended by the Federal Reserve Board, the NY Federal Reserve, a committee thereof or successor thereto, then the next-available Benchmark Replacement under the benchmark transition provisions will be used to determine the amount of interest payable on the Floating Rate Notes for the next applicable interest period and all subsequent interest periods (unless a Benchmark Transition Event and its related Benchmark Replacement Date occur with respect to that next-available Benchmark Replacement).

These replacement rates and adjustments may be selected or formulated by (i) the Relevant Governmental Body (as defined in the benchmark transition provisions) (such as the Alternative Reference Rates Committee of the NY Federal Reserve), (ii) the International Swaps and Derivatives Association, Inc., or (iii) in certain circumstances, ExxonMobil (or our Designee). In addition, the benchmark transition provisions expressly authorize ExxonMobil (or our Designee) to make Benchmark Replacement Conforming Changes with respect to, among other things, the determination of interest periods and the timing and frequency of determining rates and making payments of interest. The application of a Benchmark Replacement and Benchmark Replacement Adjustment, and any implementation of Benchmark Replacement Conforming Changes, could result in adverse consequences to the amount interest payable on the Floating Rate Notes, which could adversely affect the return on, value of and market for the Floating Rate Notes. Further, there is reassurance that the characteristics of any Benchmark Replacement will be similar to the then-current Benchmark that it is replacing, or that any Benchmark Replacement will produce the economic equivalent of the then-current Benchmark that it is replacing.

The NY Federal Reserve began to publish SOFR in April 2018. Although the NY Federal Reserve has also begun publishing historical indicative SOFR going back to 2014, such prepublication historical data inherently

S-9

# **Table of Contents**

involves assumptions, estimates and approximations. You should not rely on any historical changes or trends in SOFR as an indicator of the future performance of SOFR. Since the initial publication of SOFR, daily changes in the rate have, on occasion, been more volatile than daily changes in comparable benchmark or market rates. As a result, the return on and value of SOFR-linked debt securities may fluctuate more than floating rate debt securities that are linked to less volatile rates.

Also, since SOFR is a relatively new market index, SOFR-linked debt securities likely will have no established trading market when issued, and an established trading market may never develop or may not be very liquid. Market terms for debt securities indexed to SOFR, such as the spread over the index reflected in interest rate provisions, may evolve over time, and trading prices of the Floating Rate Notes may be lower than those of later-issued SOFR-linked debt securities as a result. Similarly, if SOFR does not prove to be widely used in securities like the Floating Rate Notes, the trading price of those securities may be lower than those of debt securities linked to rates that are more widely used. Debt securities indexed to SOFR may not be able to be sold or may not be able to be sold at prices that will provide a yield comparable to similar investments that have a developed secondary market, and may consequently suffer from increased pricing volatility and market risk.

The NY Federal Reserve notes on its publication page for SOFR that use of SOFR is subject to important limitations, indemnification obligations are disclaimers, including that the NY Federal Reserve may alter the methods of calculation, publication schedule, rate revision practices or availability of SOFR at any time without notice. There can be no guarantee that SOFR will not be discontinued or fundamentally altered in a manner that is materially adverse to you as a holder of the Floating Rate Notes. If the manner in which SOFR is calculated is changed or if SOFR is discontinued, that change or discontinuance may result in a reduction or elimination of the amount of interest payable on the Floating Rate Notes and a reduction in their trading prices

S-10

# **Table of Contents**

#### **USE OF PROCEEDS**

We estimate that the net proceeds to us from the sale of the Notes will be approximately \$6,975 million, after deducting underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses payable by us. We intend to use the net proceeds from the sale of the Notes for general corporate purposes, including, but not limited to, refinancing a portion of our existing commercial paper borrowings, funding for working capital, acquisitions, capital expenditures and other business opportunities. As of June 30, 2019, our commercial paper bore interest at an average rate of 2.37% per annum and was incurred to finance working capital needs. We may temporarily invest funds that are not immediately needed for these purposes in short-term investments including, but not limited to, marketable securities.

S-11

#### **Table of Contents**

# **CAPITALIZATION**

The following table sets forth a summary of our consolidated cash and cash equivalents and capitalization on an actual and as adjusted basis as of June 30, 2019. Our consolidated cash and cash equivalents and capitalization, as adjusted, gives effect to the issuance of the Notes offered by this prospectus supplement, but not the application of the net proceeds thereof. See "Use of Proceeds." This table should be read in conjunction with "Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" and the consolidated financial statements and notes in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2018, and "Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" and the consolidated financial statements and notes in our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarter ended June 30 2019, in each case incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus.

Portion of long-term debt due within one year Long-term debt (excluding the Notes offered hereby) Notes offered hereby Total long-term debt	As of J	une 30, 2019
		s in millions)
	(un	audited) As
	Actual	Adjusted
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 4,213	\$ 11,188
Portion of long-term debt due within one year	1,842	1,842
Long-term debt (excluding the Notes offered hereby)	19,001	19,001
Notes offered hereby		7,000
Total long-term debt	19,001	26,001
Total Exxon Mobil Corporation shareholders' equity	198,465	198,465
Total capitalization	\$ 217,466	\$ 224,466

S-12

#### **Table of Contents**

# **DESCRIPTION OF NOTES**

The Notes will be issued under an indenture, dated as of March 20, 2014, between ExxonMobil and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as trustee (the "Trustee"), as supplemented by an officer's certificate of certain authorized officers of ExxonMobil setting forth the final terms of the Notes (together, the "Indenture").

The following description of the particular terms of the Notes of each series offered by this prospectus supplement augments, and, to the extent inconsistent, replaces the description of the general terms and provisions of the debt securities under "Description of Debt Securities" in the accompanying prospectus. The following discussion summarizes selected provisions of the Indenture. Because this is only a summary, it is not complete and does not describe every aspect of the Notes and the Indenture. Whenever there is a reference to defined terms of the Indenture, the statement is qualified in its entirety to such ascribed definition.

A copy of the Indenture can be obtained by following the instructions under the heading "Where You Can Find More Information and Incorporation by Reference." You should read the Indenture for provisions that may be important to you but which are not included in this summary.

# **General terms of the Notes**

The Floating Rate Notes will mature on August 16, 2022 at 100% of their principal amount, the 2022 Fixed Rate Notes will mature on August 16,

2022 at 100% of their principal amount, the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes will mature on August 16, 2024 at 100% of their principal amount, the 2026 Fixed Rate Notes will mature on August 16, 2026 at 100% of their principal amount, the 2029 Fixed Rate Notes will mature on August 16, 2029 at 100% of their principal amount, the 2039 Fixed Rate Notes will mature on August 16, 2039 at 100% of their principal amount and the 2049 Fixed Rate Notes will mature on August 16, 2049 at 100% of their principal amount. The Notes will be our general unsecured and unsubordinated obligations and will rank on parity with all of our other unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness from time to time outstanding. The Notes will be effectively subordinated to all liabilitie of our subsidiaries, including trade payables. See Note 6, Additional Working Capital Information and Note 14, Long-Term Debt to our audited consolidated financial statements in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2018 incorporated by reference herein for additional detail about our debt and financing arrangements.

The Indenture does not limit the amount of notes, debentures or other evidences of indebtedness that we may issue under the Indenture and provides that notes, debentures or other evidences of indebtedness may be issued from time to time in one or more series. The Floating Rate Notes, the 2022 Fixed Rate Notes, the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes, the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes and the 2049 Fixed Rate Notes will each constitute a separate series of securities under the Indenture.

We may from time to time, without giving notice to or seeking the consent of the holders of a series of the Notes, issue securities having the same ranking and the same interest rate, maturity and other terms as such series of the Notes other than issue date, issue price and the payment of interest accruir prior to the issue date of the additional securities, *provided* that if such additional securities are not fungible with the then-outstanding Notes for U.S. federal income tax purposes, the additional securities shall have a separate CUSIP number. Any additional securities having such similar terms, together with the relevant series of the Notes, will constitute a single series of securities under the Indenture. The provisions of the Indenture relating to defeasance and discharge will apply to the Notes.

Any payment otherwise required to be made in respect of the Notes on a date that is not a business day for the Notes may be made on the next succeeding business day with the same force and effect as if made on that date. Except as set forth below in the second paragraph under "—Interest on the Floating Rate Notes", no additional interest shall accrue as a result of a delayed payment. A "business day" means each Monday,

S-13

# **Table of Contents**

Tuesday, Wednesday, Thursday and Friday which is not a day on which banking institutions in New York City (or other place of payment of the principal of and interest on the Notes as specified pursuant to the Indenture) are authorized or obligated by law or executive order to close, *provided*, that as such term applies to the Floating Rate Notes, such day is also a London business day. A "London business day" is a day on which dealings in deposits in U.S. dollars are transacted in the London interbank market. Principal and interest will be payable, and the Notes will be transferable or exchangeable, at the office or offices or agency maintained by us for this purpose, which will initially be the corporate trust office of the Trustee in New York City.

The Notes will be issued only in fully registered form without coupons in denominations of \$2,000 and any integral multiples of \$1,000 in excess thereof. No service charge will be made for any transfer or exchange of the Notes, but we may require payment of a sum sufficient to cover any tax or oth governmental charge payable in connection with a transfer or exchange. The Notes of each series will be represented by one or more global securities registered in the name of a nominee of DTC. The Notes will be available only in book entry form. See "Forms of Debt Securities—Registered global securities" in the accompanying prospectus.

We will initially appoint the Trustee at its corporate trust office as a paying agent, transfer agent and registrar for the Notes, and as calculation agen for the Floating Rate Notes. We will cause each transfer agent to act as a co-registrar and will cause to be kept at the office of the registrar a register in which, subject to such reasonable regulations as we may prescribe, we will provide for the registration of the Notes and registration of transfers of the Notes. We may vary or terminate the appointment of any paying agent, transfer agent or calculation agent, or appoint additional or other such agents or approve any change in the office through which any such agent acts. We will provide you with notice of any resignation, termination or appointment of the Trustee or any paying agent, transfer agent or calculation agent, and of any change in the office through which any such agent will act.

# **Interest on the Floating Rate Notes**

The Floating Rate Notes will bear interest for each interest period at a rate determined by the calculation agent. The calculation agent will set the initial interest rate on the Floating Rate Notes and reset such interest rate for each interest period on the date of payment of interest on the Floating Rate Notes for the preceding interest period. The Floating Rate Notes will bear interest for a particular interest period at a rate per annum equal to the Benchmark (which will initially be three-month LIBOR) as determined on the interest determination date plus 0.33% from August 16, 2019, payable quarterly in arrears on February 16, May 16, August 16 and November 16 of each year, commencing on November 16, 2019, to the persons in whose names such Floating Rate Notes were registered at the close of business on the immediately preceding February 1, May 1, August 1 and November 1, respectively (whether or not a business day). Interest on the Floating Rate Notes will be computed on the basis of a 360-day year and the actual number of days that have elapsed in the applicable interest period. The interest determination date for an interest period will be the second London business day preceding the first day of such interest period. Promptly upon determination, the calculation agent will inform us of the interest rate for the next interest period.

Notwithstanding the immediately preceding paragraph, if any date of payment of interest on the Floating Rate Notes, other than the date of maturity, falls on a day that is not a business day, then such date of payment will be postponed to the next day that is a business day, except that, if that business day falls in the next succeeding calendar month, then, unless it relates to interest payable at maturity, the date of payment will be the immediately preceding business day. In each such case, interest shall accrue on the Floating Rate Notes for such interest period until such date of payment of interest, as so modified pursuant to the immediately preceding sentence, and the interest rate for the subsequent interest period shall be reset on such date of payment of interest. If the date of maturity of the Floating Rate Notes falls on a day that is not a business day, then the related payment of principal and interest will b made on the next day that is a business day with the same effect as if made on the date that the payment was first due, and no interest will accrue on the amount so payable for the period from the date of maturity.

S-14

# **Table of Contents**

Subject to the benchmark transition provisions (as defined herein), on any interest determination date, LIBOR will be equal to the offered rate to leading banks in the London interbank market for deposits in U.S. dollars having an index maturity of three months, as such rate appears on the Reuters Monitor Money Rates Service ("Reuters") page LIBOR 01 (or on such other page as may replace Reuters page LIBOR 01 on that service), or, if on such interest determination date, the three-month LIBOR does not appear or is not available on the designated Reuters page, on such other comparable publicly available service for displaying offered rates for deposits in U.S. dollars in the London interbank market as may be selected by the Company with the consent of the calculation agent, in each case as of approximately 11:00 a.m., London time, on such interest determination date.

If three-month LIBOR does not appear on either of the pages described above, the three-month LIBOR, in respect of such interest determination dat will be determined as follows: the calculation agent will request the principal London offices of each of four major reference banks in the London interbank market, as selected by the calculation agent (after consultation with us), to provide the calculation agent with its offered quotation for deposits i U.S. dollars for the period of three months commencing on the applicable interest reset date, to prime banks in the London interbank market at approximately 11:00 a.m., London time, on that interest determination date and in a principal amount of not less than \$1,000,000 for a single transaction i U.S. dollars in such market at such time. If at least two quotations are provided, then the three-month LIBOR on such interest determination date will be the arithmetic mean of such quotations. If fewer than two such quotations are provided, then the three-month LIBOR on such interest determination date will be the arithmetic mean of the rates quoted at approximately 11:00 a.m., New York City time, on such interest determination date by three major reference banks in New York City selected by the calculation agent (after consultation with us) for loans in U.S. dollars to leading European banks, havin an index maturity of three months and in a principal amount of not less than \$1,000,000 for a single transaction in U.S. dollars in such market at such time provided, however, that if the banks selected by the calculation agent are not providing quotations in the manner described by this sentence, the three-month LIBOR determined as of such interest determination date will be the three-month LIBOR in effect for the prior interest period.

Notwithstanding the foregoing paragraph, if we or our Designee determine on or prior to the relevant interest determination date that a Benchmark Transition Event and its related Benchmark Replacement Date have occurred with respect to the then-current Benchmark, then (i) we shall promptly provide notice of such determination to the calculation agent and (ii) the provisions set forth below under the heading "Effect of Benchmark Transition Event" (the "benchmark transition provisions") will thereafter apply to all determinations, calculations and quotations made or obtained for the purposes calculating the rate and amount of interest payable on the Floating Rate Notes during a relevant interest period. In accordance with the benchmark transition provisions, after a Benchmark Transition Event and its related Benchmark Replacement Date have occurred, the amount of interest that will be payable for each interest period on the Floating Rate Notes will be a rate per annum equal to the sum of the Benchmark Replacement and the margin of 0.33%, as determined by us or our Designee.

However, if we or our Designee determine that a Benchmark Transition Event and its related Benchmark Replacement Date have occurred with respect to the then-current Benchmark, but for any reason the Benchmark Replacement has not been determined as of the relevant interest determination date, the interest rate for the applicable interest period will be equal to the interest rate on the last interest determination date for the Floating Rate Notes, determined by us or our Designee.

All percentages resulting from any calculation of any interest rate for the Floating Rate Notes will be rounded, if necessary, to the nearest one hundred thousandth of a percentage point, with five one-millionths of a percentage point rounded upward (e.g., 3.876545% (or .03876545) would be rounded to 3.87655% (or .0387655)), and all U.S. dollar amounts will be rounded to the nearest cent, with one-half cent being rounded upward. Each calculation of the interest rate on the Floating Rate Notes by the calculation agent will (in the absence of manifest error) be final and binding on the holder of the Floating Rate Notes, the Trustee and us.

S-15

# **Table of Contents**

The interest rate on the Floating Rate Notes will in no event be higher than the maximum rate permitted by New York law or other applicable state law as such law may be modified by United States law of general application. Additionally, the interest rate on the floating rate notes will in no event be

lower than zero.

Upon written request from any holder of Floating Rate Notes, the calculation agent will provide the interest rate in effect on such Floating Rate Note for the current interest period and, if it has been determined, the interest rate to be in effect for the next interest period.

## Effect of Benchmark Transition Event

Benchmark Replacement. If we or our Designee determine that a Benchmark Transition Event and its related Benchmark Replacement Date have occurred prior to the Reference Time in respect of any determination of the Benchmark on any date, the Benchmark Replacement will replace the then-current Benchmark for all purposes relating to the Floating Rate Notes in respect of such determination on such date and all determinations on all subsequent dates.

Benchmark Replacement Conforming Changes. In connection with the implementation of a Benchmark Replacement, we or our Designee will have the right to make Benchmark Replacement Conforming Changes from time to time.

<u>Decisions and Determinations</u>. Any determination, decision, election or calculation that may be made by us or our Designee pursuant to the benchmark transition provisions described herein, including any determination with respect to a tenor, rate or adjustment or of the occurrence or non-occurrence of an event, circumstance or date and any decision to take or refrain from taking any action or any selection, will be conclusive and bindir absent manifest error, may be made in our or our Designee's sole discretion and notwithstanding anything to the contrary in any documentation relating to the Floating Rate Notes, shall become effective without consent from the holders of the Floating Rate Notes or any other party.

#### Certain Defined Terms. As used herein:

"Benchmark" means, initially, three-month U.S. dollar LIBOR; provided that if a Benchmark Transition Event and its related Benchmark Replacement Date have occurred with respect to three-month U.S. dollar LIBOR or the then-current Benchmark, then "Benchmark" means the applicable Benchmark Replacement.

"Benchmark Replacement" means the Interpolated Benchmark with respect to the then-current Benchmark, plus the Benchmark Replacement Adjustment for such Benchmark; provided that if we or our Designee cannot determine the Interpolated Benchmark as of the Benchmark Replacement Date, then "Benchmark Replacement" means the first alternative set forth in the order below that can be determined by us or our Designee as of the Benchmark Replacement Date:

- (1) the sum of (a) Term SOFR and (b) the Benchmark Replacement Adjustment;
- (2) the sum of (a) Compounded SOFR and (b) the Benchmark Replacement Adjustment;
- (3) the sum of (a) the alternate rate of interest that has been selected or recommended by the Relevant Governmental Body as the replacement for the then-current Benchmark for the applicable Corresponding Tenor and (b) the Benchmark Replacement Adjustment;
- (4) the sum of (a) the ISDA Fallback Rate and (b) the Benchmark Replacement Adjustment; and
- (5) the sum of (a) the alternate rate of interest that has been selected by us or our Designee as the replacement for the then-current Benchmark for the applicable Corresponding Tenor giving due consideration to any industry-accepted rate of interest as a replacement for the then-current Benchmark for U.S. dollar-denominated floating rate notes at such time and (b) the Benchmark Replacement Adjustment.

S-16

# **Table of Contents**

"Benchmark Replacement Adjustment" means the first alternative set forth in the order below that can be determined by us or our Designee as of the Benchmark Replacement Date:

- (1) the spread adjustment, or method for calculating or determining such spread adjustment (which may be a positive or negative value or zero), that has been selected or recommended by the Relevant Governmental Body for the applicable Unadjusted Benchmark Replacement;
- (2) if the applicable Unadjusted Benchmark Replacement is equivalent to the ISDA Fallback Rate, then the ISDA Fallback Adjustment; and
- (3) the spread adjustment (which may be a positive or negative value or zero) that has been selected by us or our Designee giving due consideration to any industry-accepted spread adjustment, or method for calculating or determining such spread adjustment, for the replacement of the then-current Benchmark with the applicable Unadjusted Benchmark Replacement for U.S. dollar-denominated floating rate notes at such time.

"Benchmark Replacement Conforming Changes" means, with respect to any Benchmark Replacement, any technical, administrative or operational changes (including changes to the definition of "interest period," timing and frequency of determining rates and making payments of interest, rounding of amounts or tenors, changes to the definition of "Corresponding Tenor" solely when such tenor is longer than the interest period and other administrative

matters) that we or our Designee decide may be appropriate to reflect the adoption of such Benchmark Replacement in a manner substantially consistent with market practice (or, if we or our Designee decide that adoption of any portion of such market practice is not administratively feasible or if we or our Designee determine that no market practice for use of the Benchmark Replacement exists, in such other manner as we or our Designee determine is reasonably necessary).

"Benchmark Replacement Date" means the earliest to occur of the following events with respect to the then-current Benchmark:

- (1) in the case of clause (1) or (2) of the definition of "Benchmark Transition Event," the later of (a) the date of the public statement or publication of information referenced therein and (b) the date on which the administrator of the Benchmark permanently or indefinitely cease to provide the Benchmark; and
- (2) in the case of clause (3) of the definition of "Benchmark Transition Event," the date of the public statement or publication of information referenced therein.

For the avoidance of doubt, if the event giving rise to the Benchmark Replacement Date occurs on the same day as, but earlier than, the Reference Time in respect of any determination, the Benchmark Replacement Date will be deemed to have occurred prior to the Reference Time for such determination.

"Benchmark Transition Event" means the occurrence of one or more of the following events with respect to the then-current Benchmark:

- (1) a public statement or publication of information by or on behalf of the administrator of the Benchmark announcing that such administrator has ceased or will cease to provide the Benchmark, permanently or indefinitely; *provided* that, at the time of such statement or publication, there is no successor administrator that will continue to provide the Benchmark;
- (2) a public statement or publication of information by the regulatory supervisor for the administrator of the Benchmark, the central bank for the currency of the Benchmark, an insolvency official with jurisdiction over the administrator for the Benchmark, a resolution authority with jurisdiction over the administrator for the Benchmark or a court or an entity with similar insolvency or resolution authority over the administrator for the Benchmark, which states that the administrator of the Benchmark has ceased or will cease to provide the Benchmark permanently or indefinitely; *provided* that, at the time of such statement or publication, there is no successor administrator that will continue to provide the Benchmark; or

S-17

# **Table of Contents**

(3) a public statement or publication of information by the regulatory supervisor for the administrator of the Benchmark announcing that the Benchmark is no longer representative.

"Compounded SOFR" means the compounded average of SOFRs for the applicable Corresponding Tenor, with the rate, or methodology for this rate

and conventions for this rate being established by us or our Designee in accordance with:

- (1) the rate, or methodology for this rate, and conventions for this rate selected or recommended by the Relevant Governmental Body for determining compounded SOFR; *provided* that:
- if and to the extent that we or our Designee determine that Compounded SOFR cannot be determined in accordance with clause (1) above, then the rate, or methodology for this rate, and conventions for this rate that have been selected by us or our Designee giving due consideration to any industry-accepted market practice for U.S. dollar-denominated floating rate notes at such time.

For the avoidance of doubt, the calculation of Compounded SOFR shall exclude the Benchmark Replacement Adjustment and the applicable margin of 0.33%.

"Corresponding Tenor" with respect to a Benchmark Replacement means a tenor (including overnight) having approximately the same length (disregarding business day adjustment) as the applicable tenor for the then-current Benchmark.

"Interpolated Benchmark" with respect to the Benchmark means the rate determined for the Corresponding Tenor by interpolating on a linear basis between (1) the Benchmark for the longest period (for which the Benchmark is available) that is shorter than the Corresponding Tenor and (2) the Benchmark for the shortest period (for which the Benchmark is available) that is longer than the Corresponding Tenor.

"ISDA Definitions" means the 2006 ISDA Definitions published by the International Swaps and Derivatives Association, Inc. or any successor thereto, as amended or supplemented from time to time, or any successor definitional booklet for interest rate derivatives published from time to time.

"ISDA Fallback Adjustment" means the spread adjustment (which may be a positive or negative value or zero) that would apply for derivatives transactions referencing the ISDA Definitions to be determined upon the occurrence of an index cessation event with respect to the Benchmark for the applicable tenor.

"ISDA Fallback Rate" means the rate that would apply for derivatives transactions referencing the ISDA Definitions to be effective upon the occurrence of an index cessation date with respect to the Benchmark for the applicable tenor, excluding the applicable ISDA Fallback Adjustment.

"Reference Time" with respect to any determination of the Benchmark means (1) if the Benchmark is three-month U.S. dollar LIBOR, 11:00 a.m. (London time) on the relevant interest determination date and (2) if the Benchmark is not three-month U.S. dollar LIBOR, the time determined by us or or Designee in accordance with the Benchmark Replacement Conforming Changes.

"Relevant Governmental Body" means the Federal Reserve Board and/or the NY Federal Reserve, or a committee officially endorsed or convened by the Federal Reserve Board and/or the NY Federal Reserve or any successor thereto.

"SOFR" with respect to any day means the secured overnight financing rate published for such day by the NY Federal Reserve, as the administrator of the benchmark, or a successor administrator, on the website of the NY Federal Reserve at http://www.newyorkfed.org, or any successor source.

"Term SOFR" means the forward-looking term rate for the applicable Corresponding Tenor based on SOFR that has been selected or recommended by the Relevant Governmental Body.

S-18

#### **Table of Contents**

"Unadjusted Benchmark Replacement" means the Benchmark Replacement, excluding the Benchmark Replacement Adjustment.

#### **Interest on the Fixed Rate Notes**

The 2022 Fixed Rate Notes will bear interest at the rate per annum of 1.902%, the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes will bear interest at the rate per annum of 2.019%, the 2026 Fixed Rate Notes will bear interest at the rate per annum of 2.440%, the 2039 Fixed Rate Notes will bear interest at the rate per annum of 2.440%, the 2039 Fixed Rate Notes will bear interest at the rate per annum of 3.095%, each from August 16, 2019 and in each case payable semiannually in arrears on February 16 and August 16 of each year, commencing on February 16, 2020, to the persons in whose names such Fixed Rate Notes were registered at the close of business on the immediately preceding February 1 and August 1, respectively (whether or not a business day). Interest on the Fixed Rate Notes will be computed on the basis of a 360-day year comprised of twelve 30-day months.

# Optional redemption of the Floating Rate Notes

We do not have the right to redeem the Floating Rate Notes before maturity.

# Optional redemption of the 2022 Fixed Rate Notes

Any or all of the 2022 Fixed Rate Notes may be redeemed at our option at any time prior to maturity at a redemption price equal to the greater of the following amounts:

- 100% of the principal amount of the 2022 Fixed Rate Notes being redeemed on the redemption date; or
- the sum of the present values of the remaining scheduled payments of principal and interest on the 2022 Fixed Rate Notes being redeemed or that redemption date (not including any portion of any payments of interest accrued to the redemption date) discounted to their present value as of such redemption date on a semiannual basis at the Treasury Rate (as defined below), as determined by the Reference Treasury Dealer (a defined below), plus 5 basis points;

plus, in each case, accrued and unpaid interest on the 2022 Fixed Rate Notes to the redemption date.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, installments of interest on the 2022 Fixed Rate Notes that are due and payable on interest payment dates falling on or prior to a redemption date will be payable on the interest payment date to the registered holders as of the close of business on the relevant record date. The redemption price will be calculated on the basis of a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months.

We will send notice of any redemption at least 10 days but not more than 60 days before the redemption date to each registered holder of the 2022 Fixed Rate Notes to be redeemed. Once notice of redemption is sent, the 2022 Fixed Rate Notes called for redemption will become due and payable on the redemption date and at the applicable redemption price, plus accrued and unpaid interest to the redemption date, subject to any conditions precedent specified in such notice.

On and after the redemption date, interest will cease to accrue on the 2022 Fixed Rate Notes or any portion of the 2022 Fixed Rate Notes called for redemption (unless we default in the payment of the redemption price and accrued interest). On or before the redemption date, we will deposit with a

paying agent or the Trustee money sufficient to pay the redemption price of and accrued interest on the 2022 Fixed Rate Notes to be redeemed on that date If less than all of the 2022 Fixed Rate Notes are to be redeemed, the 2022 Fixed Rate Notes to be redeemed shall be selected by the Trustee pro rata, by lot or by such other method the Trustee deems to be fair and appropriate, in each case in accordance with the applicable procedures of DTC. The 2022 Fixed Rate Notes will not be entitled to the benefit of any mandatory redemption or sinking fund.

S-19

#### **Table of Contents**

# Optional redemption of the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes

Any or all of the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes may be redeemed at our option at any time prior to July 16, 2024 (one month before maturity) at a redemption price equal to the greater of the following amounts:

- 100% of the principal amount of the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes being redeemed on the redemption date; or
- the sum of the present values of the remaining scheduled payments of principal and interest on the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes being redeemed or that redemption date (not including any portion of any payments of interest accrued to the redemption date) discounted to their present value as of such redemption date on a semiannual basis at the Treasury Rate, as determined by the Reference Treasury Dealer, plus 7.5 basis points

plus, in each case, accrued and unpaid interest on the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes to the redemption date.

Any or all of the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes may be redeemed on or after July 16, 2024 (one month before maturity), at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes being redeemed on the redemption date plus, in each case, accrued and unpaid interest on the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes to the redemption date.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, installments of interest on the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes that are due and payable on interest payment dates falling on or prior to a redemption date will be payable on the interest payment date to the registered holders as of the close of business on the relevant record date. The redemption price will be calculated on the basis of a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months.

We will send notice of any redemption at least 10 days but not more than 60 days before the redemption date to each registered holder of the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes to be redeemed. Once notice of redemption is sent, the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes called for redemption will become due and payable on the redemption date and at the applicable redemption price, plus accrued and unpaid interest to the redemption date, subject to any conditions precedent specified in such notice.

On and after the redemption date, interest will cease to accrue on the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes or any portion of the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes called for redemption (unless we default in the payment of the redemption price and accrued interest). On or before the redemption date, we will deposit with a paying agent or the Trustee money sufficient to pay the redemption price of and accrued interest on the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes to be redeemed on that date If less than all of the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes are to be redeemed, the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes to be redeemed shall be selected by the Trustee pro rata, by lot or by such other method the Trustee deems to be fair and appropriate, in each case in accordance with the applicable procedures of DTC. The 2024 Fixed Rate Notes will not be entitled to the benefit of any mandatory redemption or sinking fund.

# Optional redemption of the 2026 Fixed Rate Notes

Any or all of the 2026 Fixed Rate Notes may be redeemed at our option at any time prior to June 16, 2026 (two months before maturity) at a redemption price equal to the greater of the following amounts:

- 100% of the principal amount of the 2026 Fixed Rate Notes being redeemed on the redemption date; or
- the sum of the present values of the remaining scheduled payments of principal and interest on the 2026 Fixed Rate Notes being redeemed on that redemption date (not including any portion of any payments of interest accrued to the redemption date) discounted to their present value as of such redemption date on a semiannual basis at the Treasury Rate, as determined by the Reference Treasury Dealer, plus 10 basis points;

S-20

# **Table of Contents**

plus, in each case, accrued and unpaid interest on the 2026 Fixed Rate Notes to the redemption date.

Any or all of the 2026 Fixed Rate Notes may be redeemed on or after June 16, 2026 (two months before maturity), at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the 2026 Fixed Rate Notes being redeemed on the redemption date plus, in each case, accrued and unpaid interest on the

2026 Fixed Rate Notes to the redemption date.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, installments of interest on the 2026 Fixed Rate Notes that are due and payable on interest payment dates falling on or prior to a redemption date will be payable on the interest payment date to the registered holders as of the close of business on the relevant record date. The redemption price will be calculated on the basis of a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months.

We will send notice of any redemption at least 10 days but not more than 60 days before the redemption date to each registered holder of the 2026 Fixed Rate Notes to be redeemed. Once notice of redemption is sent, the 2026 Fixed Rate Notes called for redemption will become due and payable on the redemption date and at the applicable redemption price, plus accrued and unpaid interest to the redemption date, subject to any conditions precedent specified in such notice.

On and after the redemption date, interest will cease to accrue on the 2026 Fixed Rate Notes or any portion of the 2026 Fixed Rate Notes called for redemption (unless we default in the payment of the redemption price and accrued interest). On or before the redemption date, we will deposit with a paying agent or the Trustee money sufficient to pay the redemption price of and accrued interest on the 2026 Fixed Rate Notes to be redeemed on that date If less than all of the 2026 Fixed Rate Notes are to be redeemed, the 2026 Fixed Rate Notes to be redeemed shall be selected by the Trustee pro rata, by lot or by such other method the Trustee deems to be fair and appropriate, in each case in accordance with the applicable procedures of DTC. The 2026 Fixed Rate Notes will not be entitled to the benefit of any mandatory redemption or sinking fund.

# Optional redemption of the 2029 Fixed Rate Notes

Any or all of the 2029 Fixed Rate Notes may be redeemed at our option at any time prior to May 16, 2029 (three months before maturity) at a redemption price equal to the greater of the following amounts:

- 100% of the principal amount of the 2029 Fixed Rate Notes being redeemed on the redemption date; or
- the sum of the present values of the remaining scheduled payments of principal and interest on the 2029 Fixed Rate Notes being redeemed or that redemption date (not including any portion of any payments of interest accrued to the redemption date) discounted to their present value as of such redemption date on a semiannual basis at the Treasury Rate, as determined by the Reference Treasury Dealer, plus 12.5 basis points;

plus, in each case, accrued and unpaid interest on the 2029 Fixed Rate Notes to the redemption date.

Any or all of the 2029 Fixed Rate Notes may be redeemed on or after May 16, 2029 (three months before maturity), at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the 2029 Fixed Rate Notes being redeemed on the redemption date plus, in each case, accrued and unpaid interest on the 2029 Fixed Rate Notes to the redemption date.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, installments of interest on the 2029 Fixed Rate Notes that are due and payable on interest payment dates falling on or prior to a redemption date will be payable on the interest payment date to the registered holders as of the close of business on the relevant record date. The redemption price will be calculated on the basis of a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months.

S-21

#### **Table of Contents**

We will send notice of any redemption at least 10 days but not more than 60 days before the redemption date to each registered holder of the 2029 Fixed Rate Notes to be redeemed. Once notice of redemption is sent, the 2029 Fixed Rate Notes called for redemption will become due and payable on the redemption date and at the applicable redemption price, plus accrued and unpaid interest to the redemption date, subject to any conditions precedent specified in such notice.

On and after the redemption date, interest will cease to accrue on the 2029 Fixed Rate Notes or any portion of the 2029 Fixed Rate Notes called for redemption (unless we default in the payment of the redemption price and accrued interest). On or before the redemption date, we will deposit with a paying agent or the Trustee money sufficient to pay the redemption price of and accrued interest on the 2029 Fixed Rate Notes to be redeemed on that date If less than all of the 2029 Fixed Rate Notes are to be redeemed, the 2029 Fixed Rate Notes to be redeemed shall be selected by the Trustee pro rata, by lot or by such other method the Trustee deems to be fair and appropriate, in each case in accordance with the applicable procedures of DTC. The 2029 Fixed Rate Notes will not be entitled to the benefit of any mandatory redemption or sinking fund.

## Optional redemption of the 2039 Fixed Rate Notes

Any or all of the 2039 Fixed Rate Notes may be redeemed at our option at any time prior to February 16, 2039 (six months before maturity) at a redemption price equal to the greater of the following amounts:

• 100% of the principal amount of the 2039 Fixed Rate Notes being redeemed on the redemption date; or

• the sum of the present values of the remaining scheduled payments of principal and interest on the 2039 Fixed Rate Notes being redeemed on that redemption date (not including any portion of any payments of interest accrued to the redemption date) discounted to their present value as of such redemption date on a semiannual basis at the Treasury Rate, as determined by the Reference Treasury Dealer, plus 15 basis points;

plus, in each case, accrued and unpaid interest on the 2039 Fixed Rate Notes to the redemption date.

Any or all of the 2039 Fixed Rate Notes may be redeemed on or after February 16, 2039 (six months before maturity), at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the 2039 Fixed Rate Notes being redeemed on the redemption date plus, in each case, accrued and unpaid interest on the 2039 Fixed Rate Notes to the redemption date.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, installments of interest on the 2039 Fixed Rate Notes that are due and payable on interest payment dates falling on or prior to a redemption date will be payable on the interest payment date to the registered holders as of the close of business on the relevant record date. The redemption price will be calculated on the basis of a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months.

We will send notice of any redemption at least 10 days but not more than 60 days before the redemption date to each registered holder of the 2039 Fixed Rate Notes to be redeemed. Once notice of redemption is sent, the 2039 Fixed Rate Notes called for redemption will become due and payable on the redemption date and at the applicable redemption price, plus accrued and unpaid interest to the redemption date, subject to any conditions precedent specified in such notice.

On and after the redemption date, interest will cease to accrue on the 2039 Fixed Rate Notes or any portion of the 2039 Fixed Rate Notes called for redemption (unless we default in the payment of the redemption price and accrued interest). On or before the redemption date, we will deposit with a paying agent or the Trustee money sufficient to pay the redemption price of and accrued interest on the 2039 Fixed Rate Notes to be redeemed on that date If less than all of the 2039 Fixed Rate Notes are to be redeemed, the 2039 Fixed Rate Notes to be redeemed shall be selected by the Trustee pro rata, by lot or by such other method the Trustee deems to be fair and appropriate, in each case in accordance with the applicable procedures of DTC. The 2039 Fixed Rate Notes will not be entitled to the benefit of any mandatory redemption or sinking fund.

S - 22

# **Table of Contents**

# Optional redemption of the 2049 Fixed Rate Notes

Any or all of the 2049 Fixed Rate Notes may be redeemed at our option at any time prior to February 16, 2049 (six months before maturity) at a redemption price equal to the greater of the following amounts:

- 100% of the principal amount of the 2049 Fixed Rate Notes being redeemed on the redemption date; or
- the sum of the present values of the remaining scheduled payments of principal and interest on the 2049 Fixed Rate Notes being redeemed or that redemption date (not including any portion of any payments of interest accrued to the redemption date) discounted to their present value as of such redemption date on a semiannual basis at the Treasury Rate, as determined by the Reference Treasury Dealer, plus 15 basis points

plus, in each case, accrued and unpaid interest on the 2049 Fixed Rate Notes to the redemption date.

Any or all of the 2049 Fixed Rate Notes may be redeemed on or after February 16, 2049 (six months before maturity), at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the 2049 Fixed Rate Notes being redeemed on the redemption date plus, in each case, accrued and unpaid interest on the 2049 Fixed Rate Notes to the redemption date.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, installments of interest on the 2049 Fixed Rate Notes that are due and payable on interest payment dates falling on or prior to a redemption date will be payable on the interest payment date to the registered holders as of the close of business on the relevant record date. The redemption price will be calculated on the basis of a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months.

We will send notice of any redemption at least 10 days but not more than 60 days before the redemption date to each registered holder of the 2049 Fixed Rate Notes to be redeemed. Once notice of redemption is sent, the 2049 Fixed Rate Notes called for redemption will become due and payable on the redemption date and at the applicable redemption price, plus accrued and unpaid interest to the redemption date, subject to any conditions precedent specified in such notice.

On and after the redemption date, interest will cease to accrue on the 2049 Fixed Rate Notes or any portion of the 2049 Fixed Rate Notes called for redemption (unless we default in the payment of the redemption price and accrued interest). On or before the redemption date, we will deposit with a paying agent or the Trustee money sufficient to pay the redemption price of and accrued interest on the 2049 Fixed Rate Notes to be redeemed on that date If less than all of the 2049 Fixed Rate Notes are to be redeemed, the 2049 Fixed Rate Notes to be redeemed shall be selected by the Trustee pro rata, by lot or by such other method the Trustee deems to be fair and appropriate, in each case in accordance with the applicable procedures of DTC. The 2049 Fixed Rate Notes will not be entitled to the benefit of any mandatory redemption or sinking fund.

# Definitions related to optional redemptions of the Fixed Rate Notes

"Comparable Treasury Issue" means the United States Treasury security having a maturity comparable to the remaining term of the Fixed Rate Notes to be redeemed that would be utilized, at the time of selection and in accordance with customary financial practice, in pricing new issues of corporate debt securities of comparable maturity to the remaining term of such Fixed Rate Notes.

"Comparable Treasury Price" means, with respect to any redemption date, (i) the average of the Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations for such redemption date, after excluding the highest and lowest such Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations, or (ii) if the Company obtains fewer than four such Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations, the average of all such quotations, or (iii) if only one Reference Treasury Dealer Quotation is received, such quotation.

S-23

#### **Table of Contents**

"Reference Treasury Dealer" means (i) each of Barclays Capital Inc., J.P. Morgan Securities LLC and Morgan Stanley & Co. LLC (or their respective affiliates which are Primary Treasury Dealers (as defined below)), and their respective successors; provided, however, that if any of the foregoing shall cease to be a primary U.S. Government securities dealer in the United States of America (a "Primary Treasury Dealer"), we will substitute therefor another Primary Treasury Dealer; and (ii) any other Primary Treasury Dealer(s) selected by us.

"Reference Treasury Dealer Quotation" means, with respect to each Reference Treasury Dealer and any redemption date, the average, as determined by the Company, of the bid and asked prices for the applicable Comparable Treasury Issue (expressed in each case as a percentage of its principal amount quoted in writing to the Company by such Reference Treasury Dealer at 5:00 p.m. (New York City time) on the third business day preceding such redemption date.

"Treasury Rate" means, with respect to any redemption date, the rate per annum equal to the semiannual equivalent yield to maturity of the applicable Comparable Treasury Issue, assuming a price for such Comparable Treasury Issue (expressed as a percentage of its principal amount) equal to the Comparable Treasury Price for such redemption date.

# Governing law

The Indenture provides that it and the Notes will be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York.

# Trustee

Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas is the Trustee under the Indenture, with its corporate trust office at 60 Wall Street, 24th Floor, Trust and Agency Services, New York, New York 10005.

We have customary banking relationships with the Trustee and its affiliates. In addition, the Trustee may serve as trustee for other debt securities issued by ExxonMobil from time to time.

S-24

# **Table of Contents**

# MATERIAL U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS

The following are the material U.S. federal income tax consequences of owning and disposing of Notes purchased in this offering at the "issue price which we assume, for each series of Notes, will be the applicable "price to public" indicated on the cover of this prospectus supplement, and held as capital assets for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

This discussion does not describe all of the tax consequences that may be relevant to you in light of your particular circumstances, including the potential application of the income accrual rules set forth in Section 451(b) of the Code, the alternative minimum tax and the Medicare contribution tax, are differing tax consequences that may apply if you are, for instance:

- a financial institution;
- a dealer or trader in securities;
- holding Notes as part of a "straddle" or integrated transaction;

- a U.S. Holder (as defined below) whose functional currency is not the U.S. dollar;
- a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes;
- a tax-exempt entity; or
- a former citizen or resident of the United States.

If you are a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes, the U.S. federal income tax treatment of your partners will generally depend on the status of the partner and your activities.

This summary is based on the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended to the date hereof (the "Code"), administrative pronouncements, judicial decisions and final, temporary and proposed Treasury Regulations, changes to any of which subsequent to the date of this prospectus supplement may affect the tax consequences described herein. If you are considering the purchase of Notes, you should consult your tax adviser with regard to the application of the U.S. federal tax laws to your particular situation, as well as any tax consequences arising under the laws of any state, local or foreign taxing jurisdiction.

# Tax consequences to U.S. Holders

This section applies to you if you are a U.S. Holder. You are a U.S. Holder if for U.S. federal income tax purposes you are a beneficial owner of a Note and are:

- a citizen or individual resident of the United States;
- a corporation, or other entity taxable as a corporation, created or organized in or under the laws of the United States, any state therein or the District of Columbia; or
- an estate or trust the income of which is subject to U.S. federal income taxation regardless of its source.

#### Payments of interest

Stated interest paid on a Note will be taxable to you as ordinary interest income at the time it accrues or is received, in accordance with your metho of accounting for federal income tax purposes. It is expected, and therefore this discussion assumes, that each series of the Notes will be issued without original issue discount for federal income tax purposes.

# Sale or other taxable disposition of the Notes

Upon the sale or other taxable disposition of a Note, you will recognize gain or loss equal to the difference between the amount realized and your tabasis in the Note, which will equal its cost. For these purposes, the

S-25

# Table of Contents

amount realized does not include any amount attributable to accrued interest, which would be treated as described under "Payments of interest" above. Gain or loss realized on the sale or other taxable disposition of a Note will generally be capital gain or loss and will be long term capital gain or loss if you have held the Note for more than one year. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to limitations.

# Backup withholding and information reporting

With certain exceptions, information returns will be filed with the Internal Revenue Service (the "IRS") in connection with payments on the Notes and the proceeds from a sale or other disposition of the Notes. You may be subject to backup withholding on these payments if you fail to comply with certain certification procedures. The amount of any backup withholding will be allowed as a credit against your U.S. federal income tax liability and may entitle you to a refund, provided that the required information is timely furnished to the IRS.

# Tax consequences to Non-U.S. Holders

This section applies to you if you are a Non-U.S. Holder. You are a Non-U.S. Holder if for U.S. federal income tax purposes you are a beneficial owner of a Note that is:

- a nonresident alien individual;
- a foreign corporation; or
- a foreign estate or trust.

You are not a Non-U.S. Holder for purposes of this discussion if you are a nonresident alien individual present in the United States for 183 days or more in the taxable year of disposition or if you are a former citizen or former resident of the United States, in either of which cases you should consult your tax adviser regarding the U.S. federal income tax consequences of owning and disposing of a Note.

# Payments on the Notes and dispositions of the Notes

Subject to the discussion below under "FATCA," payments to you on a Note, and any gain you realize on a sale or exchange of your Notes, generall will not be subject to U.S. federal income tax or withholding tax, provided that (i) you certify on a properly executed IRS Form W-8 appropriate to your circumstances that you are not a United States person; and (ii) such amounts are not effectively connected with your conduct of a trade or business in the United States.

If interest or gain from a Note is effectively connected with your conduct of a trade or business in the United States (and, if required by an applicable income tax treaty, is attributable to a U.S. permanent establishment or fixed base maintained by you), you will generally be taxed in the same manner as a U.S. Holder. In this case, you will be required to provide a properly executed IRS Form W-8ECI in order to claim an exemption from withholding tax on interest. You should consult your tax adviser with respect to other U.S. tax consequences of owning and disposing of Notes, including the possible imposition of a branch profits tax at a rate of 30% (or a lower treaty rate) if you are a corporation.

# Backup withholding and information reporting

Information returns will be filed with the IRS in connection with payments of interest on the Notes. Unless you comply with certification procedure to establish that you are not a United States person, information returns may also be filed with the IRS in connection with the proceeds from a sale or other disposition of a Note, and you may be subject to backup withholding on payments on the Notes or on the proceeds from a sale or other disposition of the Notes. The certification of non-U.S. status on an IRS Form W-8 appropriate to your circumstances will satisfy the certification requirements necessary to avoid backup withholding as well. The

S-26

#### **Table of Contents**

amount of any backup withholding from a payment to you will be allowed as a credit against your U.S. federal income tax liability and may entitle you to refund, provided that the required information is timely furnished to the IRS.

# **FATCA**

Provisions commonly referred to as "FATCA" impose withholding of 30% on payments of interest on the Notes and of the gross proceeds from the sale, exchange, redemption or other taxable disposition of the Notes to "foreign financial institutions" (which is broadly defined for this purpose and in general includes investment vehicles) and certain other non-U.S. entities unless various U.S. information reporting and due diligence requirements (generally relating to ownership by U.S. persons of interests in or accounts with those entities) have been satisfied, or an exemption applies. Under proposed regulations (the preamble to which states that taxpayers may rely on them until final regulations are issued), this withholding tax will not apply to payments of gross proceeds from the sale, exchange, redemption or other taxable disposition of the Notes. An intergovernmental agreement between the United States and an applicable foreign country may modify these requirements. If FATCA withholding is imposed, a beneficial owner that is not a foreign financial institution generally will be entitled to a refund of any amounts withheld by filing a U.S. federal income tax return (which may entail significant administrative burden). You should consult your tax adviser regarding the effects of FATCA on your investment in the Notes.

S-27

# **Table of Contents**

# UNDERWRITING

Under the terms and subject to the conditions contained in an underwriting agreement dated as of the date of this prospectus supplement, the underwriters named below, for whom Barclays Capital Inc., J.P. Morgan Securities LLC and Morgan Stanley & Co. LLC are acting as managers, have severally agreed to purchase, and we have agreed to sell to them, severally, the principal amount of the Notes of each series set forth opposite each underwriter's name below:

	Principal Amount of Floating	Principal Amount of 2022 Fixed	Principal Amount of 2024 Fixed	Principal Amount of 2026 Fixed	Principal Amount of 2029 Fixed	Principal Amount of 2039 Fixed	Principal Amount of 2049 Fixed
Underwriter	Rate Notes	Rate Notes	Rate Notes	Rate Notes	Rate Notes	Rate Notes	Rate Notes
Barclays Capital Inc.	·						

	\$ 196,500,000	\$ 196,500,000	\$ 262,000,000	\$ 262,000,000	\$ 327,500,000	\$ 196,500,000	\$ 393,000,00
J.P. Morgan Securities LLC	196,500,000	196,500,000	262,000,000	262,000,000	327,500,000	196,500,000	393,000,00
Morgan Stanley & Co. LLC	196,500,000	196,500,000	262,000,000	262,000,000	327,500,000	196,500,000	393,000,00
BofA Securities, Inc.	46,875,000	46,875,000	62,500,000	62,500,000	78,125,000	46,875,000	93,750,00
Citigroup Global Markets Inc.	46,875,000	46,875,000	62,500,000	62,500,000	78,125,000	46,875,000	93,750,00
BNP Paribas Securities Corp.	5,250,000	5,250,000	7,000,000	7,000,000	8,750,000	5,250,000	10,500,00
Deutsche Bank Securities Inc.	5,250,000	5,250,000	7,000,000	7,000,000	8,750,000	5,250,000	10,500,00
HSBC Securities (USA) Inc.	5,250,000	5,250,000	7,000,000	7,000,000	8,750,000	5,250,000	10,500,00
Mizuho Securities USA LLC	5,250,000	5,250,000	7,000,000	7,000,000	8,750,000	5,250,000	10,500,00
SG Americas Securities, LLC	5,250,000	5,250,000	7,000,000	7,000,000	8,750,000	5,250,000	10,500,00
Standard Chartered Bank	5,250,000	5,250,000	7,000,000	7,000,000	8,750,000	5,250,000	10,500,00
Wells Fargo Securities, LLC	5,250,000	5,250,000	7,000,000	7,000,000	8,750,000	5,250,000	10,500,00
Academy Securities, Inc.	3,000,000	3,000,000	4,000,000	4,000,000	5,000,000	3,000,000	6,000,00
Credit Agricole Securities (USA) Inc.	3,000,000	3,000,000	4,000,000	4,000,000	5,000,000	3,000,000	6,000,00
Goldman Sachs & Co. LLC	3,000,000	3,000,000	4,000,000	4,000,000	5,000,000	3,000,000	6,000,00
Loop Capital Markets LLC	3,000,000	3,000,000	4,000,000	4,000,000	5,000,000	3,000,000	6,000,00
Santander Investment Securities Inc.	3,000,000	3,000,000	4,000,000	4,000,000	5,000,000	3,000,000	6,000,00
Scotia Capital (USA) Inc.	3,000,000	3,000,000	4,000,000	4,000,000	5,000,000	3,000,000	6,000,00
SMBC Nikko Securities America, Inc.	3,000,000	3,000,000	4,000,000	4,000,000	5,000,000	3,000,000	6,000,00
The Standard Bank of South Africa Limited	3,000,000	3,000,000	4,000,000	4,000,000	5,000,000	3,000,000	6,000,00
The Williams Capital Group, L.P.	3,000,000	3,000,000	4,000,000	4,000,000	5,000,000	3,000,000	6,000,00
U.S. Bancorp Investments, Inc.	3,000,000	3,000,000	 4,000,000	 4,000,000	5,000,000	3,000,000	6,000,00
Total:	\$ 750,000,000	\$ 750,000,000	\$ 1,000,000,000	\$ 1,000,000,000	\$ 1,250,000,000	\$ 750,000,000	\$ 1,500,000,00

The underwriters are offering the Notes subject to their acceptance of the Notes from us and subject to prior sale. The underwriting agreement provides that the obligations of the several underwriters to pay for and accept delivery of the Notes offered by this prospectus supplement are subject to certain conditions. The underwriters are obligated to take and pay for all of the Notes offered by this prospectus supplement if any such Notes are taken.

The underwriters initially propose to offer part of the Notes directly to the public at the offering prices described on the cover page of this prospectu supplement. In addition, the underwriters initially propose to offer to certain dealers at prices that represent a concession not in excess of 0.060% of the principal amount of the Floating Rate Notes, 0.060% of the principal amount of the 2022 Fixed Rate Notes, 0.072% of the principal amount of the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes, 0.090% of the principal amount of the 2026 Fixed Rate Notes, 0.120% of the principal amount of the 2039 Fixed Rate Notes and 0.200% of the principal amount of the 2049 Fixed Rate Notes. Any underwriter may allow, and any such dealer may reallow, a concession not in excess of 0.030% of the principal amount of the Floating Rate Notes, 0.030% of the principal amount of the 2022 Fixed Rate Notes, 0.036% of the principal amount of the 2024 Fixed Rate Notes, 0.060% of the principal amount of the 2026 Fixed Rate Notes, 0.080% of the principal amount of the 2029 Fixed Rate Notes, 0.125% of the principal amount of the 2039 Fixed Rate Notes and 0.125% of the principal amount of the 2049 Fixed Rate Notes to certain other dealers. After the initial offering of the Notes, the underwriters may from time to time vary the offering prices and other selling terms.

S-28

## **Table of Contents**

The following table shows the underwriting discount that we will pay to the underwriters in connection with the offering of the Notes.

	Paid by ExxonMobil
Per Floating Rate Note	0.100%
Per 2022 Fixed Rate Note	0.100%
Per 2024 Fixed Rate Note	0.120%
Per 2026 Fixed Rate Note	0.150%
Per 2029 Fixed Rate Note	0.200%
Per 2039 Fixed Rate Note	0.300%
Per 2049 Fixed Rate Note	0.425%
Total	\$ 15,325,000

We have also agreed to indemnify the underwriters against certain liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or to contribute to payments which the underwriters may be required to make in respect of any such liabilities.

In connection with the offering of the Notes, the underwriters may engage in transactions that stabilize, maintain or otherwise affect the prices of the Notes. Specifically, the underwriters may overallot in connection with the offering of the Notes, creating syndicate short positions. In addition, the underwriters may bid for and purchase Notes in the open market to cover syndicate short positions or to stabilize the prices of the Notes. Finally, the underwriting syndicate may reclaim selling concessions allowed for distributing the Notes in the offering of the Notes, if the syndicate repurchases previously distributed Notes in syndicate covering transactions, stabilization transactions or otherwise. Any of these activities may stabilize or maintain the market prices of the Notes above independent market levels.

The underwriters are not required to engage in any of these activities, and may end any of them at any time. The Notes are new issues of securities and there are currently no established trading markets for the Notes. We do not intend to apply for listings of the Notes on any securities exchange or for quotation on an automated dealer quotation system. Accordingly, there can be no assurance as to the development or liquidity of any markets for the Notes. The underwriters have advised us that they currently intend to make a market in the Notes of each series. However, they are not obligated to do so, and an market making with respect to the Notes may be discontinued at any time without notice.

Expenses associated with this offering to be paid by us, other than underwriting discounts and commissions, are estimated to be approximately \$10. million.

From time to time in the ordinary course of their respective businesses, certain of the underwriters and their affiliates have engaged in and may in the future engage in commercial banking and/or financial advisory, investment banking and other commercial transactions and services with us and our affiliates.

In addition, in the ordinary course of their business activities, the underwriters and their affiliates may make or hold a broad array of investments and actively trade debt and equity securities (or related derivative securities) and financial instruments (including bank loans) for their own account and for the accounts of their customers. Such investments and securities activities may involve securities and/or instruments of ours or our affiliates. If any of the underwriters or their affiliates have a lending relationship with us, certain of those underwriters or their affiliates routinely hedge, and certain other of those underwriters or their affiliates may hedge, their credit exposure to us consistent with their customary risk management policies. Typically, these underwriters and their affiliates would hedge such exposure by entering into transactions which consist of either the purchase of credit default swaps or the creation of short positions in our securities, including potentially the Notes offered hereby. Any such credit default swaps or short positions could adversel affect future trading prices of the Notes offered

S-29

#### **Table of Contents**

hereby. The underwriters and their affiliates may also make investment recommendations and/or publish or express independent research views in respect of such securities or financial instruments and may hold, or recommend to clients that they acquire, long and/or short positions in such securities and instruments.

We expect that delivery of the notes will be made against payment therefor on August 16, 2019, which will be the third business day following the date of the pricing of the Notes (such settlement cycle being referred to as "T+3"). Under Rule 15c6-1 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amende (the "Exchange Act"), trades in the secondary market generally are required to settle in two business days, unless the parties to any such trade expressly agree otherwise. Accordingly, purchasers who wish to trade Notes on the date hereof will be required, by virtue of the fact that the Notes initially settle in T+3, to specify an alternative settlement arrangement at the time of any such trade to prevent a failed settlement. Purchasers of the Notes who wish to trade the Notes prior to their delivery should consult their advisors.

Standard Chartered Bank will not effect any offers or sales of any notes in the United States unless it is through one or more U.S. registered broker-dealers as permitted by the regulations of FINRA.

# **Selling restrictions**

# European Economic Area

The Notes are not intended to be offered, sold or otherwise made available to and should not be offered, sold or otherwise made available to any retail investor in the European Economic Area ("EEA"). For these purposes, a retail investor means a person who is one (or more) of: (i) a retail client as defined in point (11) of Article 4(1) of Directive 2014/65/EU (as amended, "MiFID II"); or (ii) a customer within the meaning of Directive 2016/97/EU, a amended, where that customer would not qualify as a professional client as defined in point (10) of Article 4(1) of MiFID II; or (iii) not a qualified investor as defined in Regulation (EU) 2017/1129 (as amended, the "Prospectus Regulation"). Consequently no key information document required by Regulation (EU) No 1286/2014 (as amended, the "PRIIPs Regulation") for offering or selling the Notes or otherwise making them available to retail investors in the EEA has been prepared and therefore offering or selling the Notes or otherwise making them available to any retail investor in the EEA may be unlawful under the PRIIPs Regulation.

This prospectus supplement has been prepared on the basis that any offer of the Notes in any Member State of the EEA will be made pursuant to an exemption under the Prospectus Regulation from the requirement to publish a prospectus for offers of the Notes. This prospectus supplement is not a prospectus for the purposes of the Prospectus Regulation.

# United Kingdom

Each underwriter has represented and agreed that:

- (a) it has only communicated or caused to be communicated and will only communicate or cause to be communicated an invitation or inducement t engage in investment activity (within the meaning of Section 21 of the Financial Services Markets Act of 2000 (the "FSMA")) received by it in connection with the issue or sale of the Notes in circumstances in which Section 21(1) of the FSMA does not apply to ExxonMobil; and
- (b) it has complied and will comply with all applicable provisions of the FSMA with respect to anything done by it in relation to the Notes in, from or otherwise involving the United Kingdom.

#### Canada

The Notes may be sold only to purchasers purchasing, or deemed to be purchasing, as principal that are accredited investors, as defined in National Instrument 45-106 *Prospectus Exemptions* or subsection 73.3(1) of

S-30

#### **Table of Contents**

the Securities Act (Ontario), and are permitted clients, as defined in National Instrument 31-103 Registration Requirements, Exemptions and Ongoing Registrant Obligations. Any resale of the Notes must be made in accordance with an exemption from, or in a transaction not subject to, the prospectus requirements of applicable securities laws.

Securities legislation in certain provinces or territories of Canada may provide a purchaser with remedies for rescission or damages if this prospectu supplement (including any amendment thereto) contains a misrepresentation, provided that the remedies for rescission or damages are exercised by the purchaser within the time limit prescribed by the securities legislation of the purchaser's province or territory. The purchaser should refer to any applicable provisions of the securities legislation of the purchaser's province or territory for particulars of these rights or consult with a legal advisor.

Pursuant to section 3A.3 of National Instrument 33-105 *Underwriting Conflicts* ("NI 33-105"), the underwriters are not required to comply with the disclosure requirements of NI 33-105 regarding underwriter conflicts of interest in connection with this offering.

S-31

#### **Table of Contents**

# VALIDITY OF THE NOTES

The validity of the Notes will be passed upon for us by Davis Polk & Wardwell LLP, New York, New York and for the underwriters by Latham & Watkins LLP, Washington, District of Columbia. James E. Parsons, Esq., ExxonMobil's Executive Counsel – Corporate Compliance, Securities and Finance, will issue an opinion concerning certain matters relating to laws of the State of New Jersey.

# **EXPERTS**

The consolidated financial statements of ExxonMobil and ExxonMobil management's assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting (which is included in Management's Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting) incorporated in this prospectus by reference to ExxonMobil's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2018 have been so incorporated in reliance on the report of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, given on the authority of said firm as experts in auditing and accounting.

S-32

# **Table of Contents**

# WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION AND INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE

ExxonMobil files annual, quarterly and current reports, proxy statements and other information with the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") under the Exchange Act. ExxonMobil's SEC filings are available to the public from the SEC's website. The address of the site is http://www.sec.gov.

The SEC allows ExxonMobil to "incorporate by reference" information into this document. This means that ExxonMobil can disclose important information to you by referring you to another document filed separately with the SEC. The information incorporated by reference is considered to be a

part of this document, except for any information superseded by information that is included directly in this document or incorporated by reference subsequent to the date of this document.

This prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus incorporate by reference the document listed below and any future filings that ExxonMobil makes with the Securities and Exchange Commission under Section 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act (other than information in the documents or filings that is deemed to have been furnished and not filed), prior to the termination of the offering of debt securities under this prospects supplement.

Exxon Mobil Corporation Securities and Exchange Commission Filings

Annual Report on Form 10-K

Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q

<u>Current Report on Form 8-K</u>
<u>Definitive Proxy Statement on Schedule 14A</u>

Period or date filed

Fiscal year ended December 31, 2018 Fiscal quarters ended March 31, 2019 and June 30, 2019 June 4, 2019 April 11, 2019

Documents incorporated by reference are available from the SEC as described above or from ExxonMobil without charge, excluding any exhibits to those documents unless the exhibit is specifically incorporated by reference as an exhibit in this document. You can obtain documents incorporated by reference in this document by requesting them in writing or by telephone at the following address:

Exxon Mobil Corporation
Treasurer's Department—Planning and Financial Markets
Attn: Bondholder Services
5959 Las Colinas Boulevard
Irving, Texas 75039-2298
Telephone: (972) 940-6000

S-33

**Table of Contents** 

**PROSPECTUS** 

# **EXONMobil Exxon Mobil Corporation**

# **Debt Securities**

We may offer debt securities from time to time. We may offer the debt securities in separate series or classes and in amounts, at prices and on term described in one or more supplements to this prospectus.

We urge you to carefully read this prospectus and the accompanying prospectus supplement, together with the documents we incorporate by reference, which will describe the specific terms of these debt securities, before you make your investment decision.

Investing in these securities involves certain risks. See "Risk Factors" in our most recent annual report on Form 10-K, which is incorporate by reference herein, as well as in any other recently filed quarterly or current reports and, if any, in the relevant prospectus supplement.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities, or determined if this prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

# The date of this prospectus is March 10, 2017

#### **Table of Contents**

We have not authorized anyone to provide any information other than that contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus or in any related prospectus supplement or free writing prospectus prepared by or on behalf of us or to which we have referred you. We take no responsibility for, and can provide no assurance as to the reliability of, any other information that others may give you. We are not making an offer of these debt securities in any jurisdiction where the offer is not permitted. You should not assume that the information contained in or incorporated by reference in this prospectus is accurate as of any date other than the respective dates of such document. Our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects may have changed since those dates.

The terms "ExxonMobil," "the Company," "we," "us" and "our" refer to Exxon Mobil Corporation and its subsidiaries, unless otherwise stated or the context otherwise requires. However, in the "Description of Debt Securities" section of this prospectus, references to "the Company," "we," "us" and "our are to Exxon Mobil Corporation only and not to any of its subsidiaries.

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Pag

About This Prospectus

Exxon Mobil Corporation

Use of Proceeds

Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges

Description of Debt Securities

Forms of Debt Securities

Plan of Distribution

Where You Can Find More Information

Information Concerning Forward-Looking Statements

Validity of the Debt Securities

Experts

# **Table of Contents**

# ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

This prospectus is part of a registration statement that we have filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission utilizing a "shelf" registration process. Under this shelf process, we may sell the debt securities described in this prospectus in one or more offerings. This prospectus provides you with general description of the securities we may offer. Each time we sell debt securities, we will provide a prospectus supplement that will contain specific information about the terms of that offering. The prospectus supplement may also add, update or change information contained in this prospectus. You should carefully read both this prospectus and any applicable prospectus supplement together with additional information described under the heading "Where You Can Find More Information" before deciding to invest in any of the debt securities being offered.

We have filed or incorporated by reference exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part. You should read the exhibits carefully for provisions that may be important to you.

## **EXXON MOBIL CORPORATION**

ExxonMobil was incorporated in the State of New Jersey in 1882. Our divisions and affiliated companies operate or market products in the United States and most other countries of the world. Our principal business is energy, involving exploration for, and production of, crude oil and natural gas, manufacture of petroleum products and transportation and sale of crude oil, natural gas and petroleum products. We are a major manufacturer and markete of commodity petrochemicals, including olefins, aromatics, polyethylene and polypropylene plastics and a wide variety of specialty products. Our affiliate conduct extensive research programs in support of these businesses.

Our principal offices are located at 5959 Las Colinas Boulevard, Irving, Texas, 75039-2298, and our telephone number is (972) 444-1000. We maintain a website at exxonmobil.com where general information about us is available. We are not incorporating the contents of the website into this prospectus.

1

#### **Table of Contents**

# **USE OF PROCEEDS**

Unless otherwise indicated in a prospectus supplement, the net proceeds from the sale of the debt securities will be used for general corporate purposes. We may temporarily invest funds that are not immediately needed for these purposes in short-term investments, including, but not limited to, marketable securities.

#### RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES

The following table sets forth our ratio of earnings to fixed charges for the periods indicated.

		Year En	ded Dec	ember 31	ι,
	2016	2015	2014	2013	2012
Ratio of earnings to fixed charges	5.7	17.6	46.9	55.7	62.4

The ratio of earnings to fixed charges was calculated by dividing total adjusted earnings available for payment of fixed charges by fixed charges. Total adjusted earnings available for payment of fixed charges were calculated as income from continuing operations before income taxes and fixed charges, including earnings attributable to noncontrolling interests in consolidated subsidiaries, plus any excess of (or minus any shortfall in) dividends over earnings of our affiliates accounted for by the equity method. Fixed charges include interest expense on borrowings, capitalized interest and management's estimate of the interest component of rental cost.

2

# **Table of Contents**

# DESCRIPTION OF DEBT SECURITIES

The following description of the terms of the debt securities sets forth certain general terms and provisions of the debt securities to which any prospectus supplement may relate. The particular terms of any debt securities offered and the extent, if any, to which such general provisions may apply to such offered debt securities will be described in the prospectus supplement relating to such offered debt securities. This prospectus and the accompanying prospectus supplement contain the material terms of the securities being offered. In this section, the terms "the Company," "we," "us" and "our" refer to Exxon Mobil Corporation only and not to any of its subsidiaries.

The debt securities are to be issued under an Indenture (the "Indenture"), between the Company and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Trustee (the "Trustee"). The form of the Indenture is filed as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part. The following summary of certain general provisions of the Indenture and the debt securities does not purport to be complete and is subject to, and is qualified in its entirety by reference to, the provisions of the Indenture, including the definitions therein of certain terms. Unless otherwise defined herein, all capitalized terms in this section have the definitions ascribed to such terms in the Indenture. The terms of any supplemental indenture entered into or officer's certificate delivered in connection with a particular issuance of debt securities will be described in the prospectus supplement relating to such offered debt securities.

References to "holders" in this section mean those who own debt securities registered in their own names, on the books that we or the applicable trustee maintain for this purpose, and not those who own beneficial interests in debt securities registered in street name or in debt securities issued in book-entry form through one or more depositaries.

# General

The Indenture does not limit the aggregate principal amount of debt securities that may be issued thereunder. The debt securities may be issued from time to time in one or more series. Unless otherwise indicated in the prospectus supplement relating thereto, the debt securities will be unsecured and will rank pari passu with all other existing and future unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness of the Company. Accordingly, your ownership of debt securities means you are one of our unsecured creditors. The Indenture does not limit the amount of other indebtedness or securities that may be issued by

the Company.

Debt securities of a series will be issued in registered form ("Securities") as specified in the terms of the series. Debt securities of a series may be issued in whole or in part in the form of one or more global securities ("Global Securities") registered in the name of a depository or its nominee and, in such case, beneficial interests in the Global Securities will be shown on, and transfers thereof will be effected only through, records maintained by the designated depository and its participants.

Reference is made to the prospectus supplement relating to the particular series of debt securities offered thereby for the terms of the offered debt securities, including:

- the title of the debt securities;
- the aggregate principal amount;
- the issue price expressed as a percentage of the aggregate principal amount;
- the date or dates of maturity or the method of determination thereof;
- the interest rate or rates (which may be fixed or floating) per annum, if any, or the method by which such interest rate or rates will be determined;
- the date or dates any interest will commence accruing and be payable and the record dates for any interest payments;
- the place or places where principal and any interest or premium will be paid;

3

#### **Table of Contents**

- the dates and redemption prices relating to any optional or mandatory redemption and other terms and conditions of any optional or mandatory redemptions;
- any optional or mandatory sinking fund or analogous provisions;
- the denominations of the debt securities if other than denominations of \$2,000 and any higher integral multiples of \$1,000;
- the portion of the principal amount payable on declaration of acceleration of maturity or provable in bankruptcy, if other than the principal amount:
- whether and under what circumstances any additional amounts with respect to the debt securities will be payable;
- any paying agents, transfer agents, registrars or other agents for a series of debt securities;
- the currency or currencies, including composite currencies, of payment of the principal of (and premium, if any) and interest (if any) on the debt securities if other than the currency of the United States of America;
- if applicable, the terms and conditions upon which the debt securities may be repayable prior to final maturity at the option of the holder thereof (which option may be conditional);
- if the principal (and premium, if any) or interest, if any, are to be payable, at the election of the Company or any holder thereof, in a currence other than that in which the debt securities are stated to be payable, the period or periods within which, and the terms and conditions on which, such election may be made;
- if the debt securities are to be denominated in a currency or currencies, including composite currencies, other than the currency of the United States of America, the equivalent price in the currency of the United States of America for purposes of determining the voting rights of holders of the debt securities as outstanding securities under the Indenture;
- if the amount of payments of principal of (and premium, if any), or portions thereof, or interest, if any, on the debt securities, may be determined with reference to an index, formula or other method, the manner of determining such amounts;
- whether such debt securities are to be issued in temporary or permanent global form;
- any restrictions or other provisions relating to the transfer or exchange of the debt securities;
- the application, if any, of certain provisions of the Indenture relating to defeasance and discharge, and related conditions;
- any events of default, if not set forth in the Indenture;
- any restrictive covenants or other material terms relating thereto which may not be inconsistent with the Indenture; and

any applicable material United States federal income tax consequences.

Unless otherwise indicated in the prospectus supplement relating thereto, principal (and premium, if any) and interest will be payable and the Securities will be transferable at the office or agency maintained by us for such purpose. Payment of principal (and premium, if any) and interest on Globa Securities registered in the name of or held by the depository or its nominee will be made in immediately available funds to the depository or its nominee, as the case may be, as the registered holder of such Global Security. If any of the debt securities is no longer represented by a Global Security, payment of interest on Securities may, at our option, be made by check mailed directly to holders at their registered addresses. See "Forms of Debt Securities." No service charge will be made for any transfer or exchange of the debt securities, but the Company may require payment of a sum sufficient to cover any tax or other governmental charge payable in connection therewith.

One or more series of the debt securities may be issued as discounted debt securities (bearing no interest or interest at a rate which at the time of issuance is below market rates) to be sold at a substantial discount below their stated principal amount. Material United States federal income tax consequences and other special considerations applicable to any such discounted debt securities will be described in the prospectus supplement relating thereto.

4

## **Table of Contents**

The Company may at any time purchase debt securities at any price in the open market or otherwise. Debt securities so purchased by the Company may, at its sole option, be held, resold or surrendered to the Trustee for cancellation.

## Covenants

Unless otherwise specified in any prospectus supplement, the Indenture will not contain any covenants that (i) limit the amount of indebtedness (including secured indebtedness) or lease obligations that may be incurred by the Company and its subsidiaries, or (ii) restrict the Company from entering into change of control transactions (other than as specified under "—Merger and Consolidation" below).

# Merger and Consolidation

Unless otherwise provided in any prospectus supplement, the Company will covenant that it will not merge or sell, convey, transfer or lease its properties and assets substantially as an entirety unless the Company is the surviving corporation or the successor person is a person organized under the laws of the United States (including any state thereof and the District of Columbia) which expressly assumes the Company's obligations on all the debt securities and under the Indenture and, after giving effect to such transaction, the Company or the successor person would not be in default under the Indenture.

# **Events of Default**

The Indenture defines "Events of Default" with respect to the debt securities of any series as being one of the following events:

- (i) default in the payment of any installment of interest on that series for 30 days after becoming due;
- (ii) default in the payment of principal of (or premium, if any, on) that series when due;
- (iii) default in the deposit of any sinking fund payment when due;
- (iv) default in the performance or breach of any other covenant or warranty in the Indenture (other than a covenant included in the Indenture solely for the benefit of any series of debt securities other than that series) for 90 days after notice to us by the Trustee or to us and the Trustee by the holders of a least 25 percent in principal amount of the debt securities of all series affected;
  - (v) certain events of bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization with respect to the Company; and
  - (vi) any other Event of Default provided with respect to debt securities of that series.

If an Event of Default shall occur and be continuing, either the Trustee or the holders of at least 25 percent in principal amount of the debt securities then outstanding of all series affected, voting as a single class, may declare the principal (or such portion thereof as may be specified in the prospectus supplement relating to any such series) of the debt securities of all such series to be due and payable. Under certain conditions, such a declaration may be annulled. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if an Event of Default pursuant to (v) above occurs with respect to the Company, the unpaid principal of, premium, if any, and any accrued and unpaid interest on all the debt securities shall become and be immediately due and payable without further action or notice on the part of the Trustee or any holder.

The Indenture provides that the Trustee shall, within 90 days after the occurrence of a default actually known to one of its responsible officers, give

the holders of debt securities notice of all uncured defaults actually known to one of its responsible officers (the term "default" to mean the events specific above without grace periods); *provided*, *however*, that, except in the case of default in the payment of principal of or interest on any debt security, the Trustee shall be fully protected in withholding such notice if it in good faith determines the withholding of such notice is in the interest of the holders of debt securities.

The Company will be required to furnish to the Trustee annually a statement by the principal financial officer, the principal executive officer or the principal accounting officer of the Company stating whether or not, to the best of his or her knowledge, the Company is in default in the performance and observance of any of the terms, provisions and conditions under the Indenture and, if the Company is in default, specifying each such default.

5

# **Table of Contents**

The holders of a majority in principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of all series affected will have the right, subject to certain limitations to direct the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the Trustee or exercising any trust or power conferred on the Trustee with respect to the debt securities of such series, and to waive certain defaults with respect thereto. The Indenture provides that in case an Event of Default shall occur and be continuing, the Trustee shall exercise such of its rights and powers under the Indenture, and use the same degree of care and ski in their exercise, as a prudent person would exercise or use under the circumstances in the conduct of his or her own affairs. Subject to such provisions, the Trustee will be under no obligation to exercise any of its rights or powers under the Indenture at the request of any of the holders of debt securities unless they shall have offered to the Trustee security or indemnity satisfactory to it against the costs, expenses and liabilities which might be incurred by it in compliance with such request.

#### **Modification of the Indenture**

The Indenture may generally be modified or amended with the consent of the holders of not less than a majority in principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of each series affected by the modification (voting as a single class); provided, however, that no such modification or amendment may be made, without the consent of the holder of each debt security affected, which would (i) reduce the principal amount of or the interest of any debt security, change the stated maturity of the principal of, or any installment of principal of or interest on, any debt security, or the other terms of payment thereof, or (ii) reduce the above-stated percentage of debt securities, the consent of the holders of which is required to modify or amend the Indenture, or the percentage of debt securities of any series, the consent of the holders of which is required to waive compliance with certain provisions of the Indenture or to waive certain past defaults.

Without the consent of any holder of debt securities, the Company and the Trustee may enter into a supplemental indenture to amend the Indenture of the debt securities issued under that Indenture for any of the following purposes, among other things:

- (a) to evidence the succession of another person to the Company and the assumption by any such successor of the covenants of the Company in the Indenture, as supplemented, and in the debt securities;
- (b) to add to the covenants of the Company, for the benefit of the holders of all or any series of debt securities (and if such covenants are to be for th benefit of less than all series of debt securities, stating that such covenants are expressly being included solely for the benefit of such series) or to surrende any right or power herein conferred upon the Company;
  - (c) to add any additional Events of Default;
- (d) to permit the issuance of debt securities in uncertificated form, provided that any such action shall not adversely affect the interests of the holder of debt securities of any series in any material respect; or
- (e) to change or eliminate any of the provisions of the Indenture, provided that any such change or elimination shall become effective only with respect to debt securities not outstanding at the time of the execution of such supplemental indenture;
  - (f) to secure the debt securities;
  - (g) to establish the form or terms of debt securities of any series;
- (h) to evidence and provide for the acceptance of appointment hereunder by a successor Trustee with respect to the debt securities of one or more series and/or to add to or change any of the provisions of the Indenture as shall be necessary to provide for or facilitate the administration of the trusts under the Indenture by more than one Trustee;

6

# **Table of Contents**

- (i) to cure any ambiguity, to correct or supplement any provision of the Indenture, as supplemented, which may be defective or inconsistent with an other provision herein or to conform any provision applicable to debt securities of any series to the description of the terms of such debt securities in any prospectus supplement; or
- (j) to make any other provisions with respect to matters or questions arising under the Indenture, *provided* that such action shall not adversely affect the interests of the holders of debt securities of any series in any material respect.

# **Defeasance and Discharge**

The Indenture provides that the Company may elect, with respect to the debt securities of any series, either:

- (i) to terminate (and be deemed to have satisfied) any and all obligations in respect of such debt securities (except for certain obligations to register the transfer or exchange of debt securities, to replace stolen, lost or mutilated debt securities, to maintain paying agencies and hold monies for payment in trust and, if so specified with respect to the debt securities of a certain series, to pay the principal of (and premium, if any) and interest, if any, on such specified debt securities and certain obligations owed to the Trustee ("legal defeasance")); or
  - (ii) to be released from its obligations to comply with any restrictive covenants under the Indenture,

in either case after the deposit with the Trustee, in trust, of money and/or U.S. Government Obligations (as defined in the Indenture) which through the payment of interest and principal thereof in accordance with their terms will provide money in an amount sufficient to pay any installment of principal (an premium, if any (and interest, if any)), on and any mandatory sinking fund payments in respect of such debt securities on the stated maturity of such payments in accordance with the terms of the Indenture and such debt securities. Such a trust may be established only if, among other things, the Company has delivered to the Trustee an opinion of counsel (who may be counsel to the Company) to the effect that, based upon applicable U.S. federal income tax law or a ruling published by the U.S. Internal Revenue Service (which opinion must, in the case of legal defeasance, be based on a change in applicable U.S. federal income tax law after the date of the Indenture or a ruling published by the U.S. Internal Revenue Service after the date of the Indenture), such defeasance and discharge will not be deemed, or result in, a taxable event with respect to beneficial owners of such debt securities. For the avoidance of doubt, neither the Trustee nor any of its agents are responsible for determining the sufficiency of any amounts deposited in trust pursuant to a discharge or defeasance of any series of debt securities under the Indenture and neither the Trustee nor any of its agents shall have any obligation or liability whatsoeve with respect to the sufficiency of such amounts.

The Indenture also provides that the Indenture shall cease to be of further effect with respect to any series of debt securities (except as to any surviving rights of registration of transfer or exchange of debt securities of such series), and the Trustee, at the expense of and upon written instruction by the Company, shall execute proper instruments acknowledging satisfaction and discharge of the Indenture as to such series, when

- (a) either:
- (i) all debt securities of such series theretofore authenticated and delivered (other than (i) debt securities which have been destroyed, lost or stolen and which have been replaced or paid as provided in the Indenture and (ii) debt securities for whose payment money has theretofore been deposited in trust or segregated and held in trust by the Company and thereafter repaid to the Company or discharged from such trust, as provided in the Indenture) have been delivered to the Trustee for cancellation; or
  - (ii) all such debt securities of such series not theretofore delivered to the Trustee for cancellation:
    - (A) have become due and payable, or
    - (B) will become due and payable at their stated maturity (as defined in the Indenture) within one year of the date of deposit, or

7

# **Table of Contents**

(C) are to be called for redemption within one year under arrangements satisfactory to the Trustee for the giving of notice of redemption by the Trustee in the name, and at the expense, of the Company,

and the Company, in the case of (A), (B) or (C) above, has deposited or caused to be deposited with the Trustee as trust funds in trust for the purpos an amount sufficient to pay and discharge the entire indebtedness on such debt securities not theretofore delivered to the Trustee for cancellation, for principal (and premium, if any) and interest, if any, to the date of such deposit (in the case of debt securities which have become due and payable), to the stated maturity or the redemption date, as the case may be;

- (b) the Company has paid or caused to be paid all other sums payable under the Indenture by the Company with respect to such series; and
- (c) the Company has delivered to the Trustee an officer's certificate and an opinion of counsel, each stating that, with respect to such series, all

conditions precedent provided for in the Indenture relating to the satisfaction and discharge of the Indenture have been complied with.

#### **Governing Law**

The Indenture and the debt securities will be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York.

# **Concerning the Trustee**

Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas is the Trustee under the Indenture and will have been appointed by the Company as initial security registra with regard to the debt securities. We will specify any material relationship we may have with the Trustee in the prospectus supplement. In addition, the Trustee may serve as trustee for other debt securities issued by the Company from time to time.

8

#### **Table of Contents**

#### FORMS OF DEBT SECURITIES

Each debt security will be represented either by a certificate issued in definitive form to a particular investor or by one or more global securities representing the entire issuance of debt securities. Certificated securities in definitive form and global securities will be issued in registered form. Definitive securities name you or your nominee as the owner of the debt security, and in order to transfer or exchange these debt securities or to receive payments other than interest or other interim payments, you or your nominee must physically deliver the definitive securities to the Trustee, security registrar, paying agent or other agent, as applicable. Global securities name a depositary or its nominee as the owner of the debt securities represented by these global securities. The depositary maintains a computerized system that will reflect each investor's beneficial ownership of the debt securities throug an account maintained by the investor with its broker/dealer, bank, trust company or other representative, as we explain more fully below.

#### Registered global securities

We may issue the registered debt securities in the form of one or more fully registered global securities that will be deposited with a depositary or it nominee identified in the applicable prospectus supplement and registered in the name of that depositary or nominee. In those cases, one or more registere global securities will be issued in a denomination or aggregate denominations equal to the portion of the aggregate principal or face amount of the debt securities to be represented by registered global securities. Unless and until it is exchanged in whole for debt securities in definitive registered form, a registered global security may not be transferred except as a whole by and among the depositary for the registered global security, the nominees of the depositary or any successors of the depositary or those nominees.

If not described below, any specific terms of the depositary arrangement with respect to any debt securities to be represented by a registered global security will be described in the prospectus supplement relating to those debt securities. We anticipate that the following provisions will apply to all depositary arrangements.

Ownership of beneficial interests in a registered global security will be limited to persons, called participants, that have accounts with the depositary or persons that may hold interests through participants. Upon the issuance of a registered global security, the depositary will credit, on its book-entry registration and transfer system, the participants' accounts with the respective principal or face amounts of the debt securities beneficially owned by the participants. Any dealers, underwriters or agents participating in the distribution of the debt securities will designate the accounts to be credited. Ownersh of beneficial interests in a registered global security will be shown on, and the transfer of ownership interests will be effected only through, records maintained by the depositary, with respect to interests of participants, and on the records of participants, with respect to interests of persons holding throug participants. The laws of some states may require that some purchasers of debt securities take physical delivery of these debt securities in definitive form. These laws may impair your ability to own, transfer or pledge beneficial interests in registered global securities.

So long as the depositary, or its nominee, is the registered owner of a registered global security, that depositary or its nominee, as the case may be, will be considered the sole owner or holder of the debt securities represented by the registered global security for all purposes under the Indenture. Except as described below, owners of beneficial interests in a registered global security will not be entitled to have the debt securities represented by the registere global security registered in their names, will not receive or be entitled to receive physical delivery of the debt securities in definitive form and will not be considered the owners or holders of the debt securities under the Indenture. Accordingly, each person owning a beneficial interest in a registered global security must rely on the procedures of the depositary for that registered global security and, if that person is not a participant, on the procedures of the participant through which the person owns its interest, to exercise any rights of a holder under the Indenture. We understand that under existing industry practices, if we request any action of holders or if an owner of a beneficial interest in a registered global security desires to give or take any action that a holder is entitled to give or take under the indenture, the depositary for the registered global security would authorize the participants holding the relevant beneficial interests to give or take that action, and the participants would authorize beneficial owners owning through them to give or take that action or would otherwise act upon the instructions of beneficial owners holding through them.

#### **Table of Contents**

Principal, premium, if any, and interest payments on debt securities represented by a registered global security registered in the name of a depositary or its nominee will be made to the depositary or its nominee, as the case may be, as the registered owner of the registered global security. None of ExxonMobil, the Trustee, the security registrar or any other agent of ExxonMobil or agent of the Trustee or the security registrar will have any responsibility or liability for any aspect of the records relating to payments made on account of beneficial ownership interests in the registered global security or for maintaining, supervising or reviewing any records relating to those beneficial ownership interests.

We expect that the depositary for any of the debt securities represented by a registered global security, upon receipt of any payment of principal, premium, interest or other distribution of underlying securities or other property to holders on that registered global security, will immediately credit participants' accounts in amounts proportionate to their respective beneficial interests in that registered global security as shown on the records of the depositary. We also expect that payments by participants to owners of beneficial interests in a registered global security held through participants will be governed by standing customer instructions and customary practices, as is now the case with the debt securities held for the accounts of customers or registered in "street name," and will be the responsibility of those participants.

If the depositary for any of these debt securities represented by a registered global security is at any time unwilling or unable to continue as depositary or ceases to be a clearing agency registered under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), and a successor depositary registered as a clearing agency under the Exchange Act is not appointed by us within 90 days, we will issue debt securities in definitive form in exchange for the registered global security that had been held by the depositary. Any debt securities issued in definitive form in exchange for a registered global security will be registered in the name or names that the depositary gives to the relevant security registrar or other relevant agent of ours or theirs. It is expected that the depositary's instructions will be based upon directions received by the depositary from participants with respect to ownership of beneficial interests in the registered global security that had been held by the depositary.

#### **Euroclear and Clearstream**

If the depositary for a global security is The Depository Trust Company, or "DTC," you may hold interests in the global security through Clearstream Banking, *société anonyme*, which we refer to as "Clearstream," or Euroclear Bank SA/NV, as operator of the Euroclear System, which we refer to as "Euroclear," in each case, as a participant in DTC. Euroclear and Clearstream will hold interests, in each case, on behalf of their participants through customers' securities accounts in the names of Euroclear and Clearstream on the books of their respective depositaries, which in turn will hold such interests in customers' securities in the depositaries' names on DTC's books.

Payments, deliveries, transfers, exchanges, notices and other matters relating to the debt securities made through Euroclear or Clearstream must comply with the rules and procedures of those systems. Those systems could change their rules and procedures at any time. We have no control over those systems or their participants, and we take no responsibility for their activities. Transactions between participants in Euroclear or Clearstream, on one hand and other participants in DTC, on the other hand, would also be subject to DTC's rules and procedures.

Investors will be able to make and receive through Euroclear and Clearstream payments, deliveries, transfers, exchanges, notices and other transactions involving any securities held through those systems only on days when those systems are open for business. Those systems may not be open for business on days when banks, brokers and other institutions are open for business in the United States.

In addition, because of time-zone differences, U.S. investors who hold their interests in the debt securities through these systems and wish on a particular day, to transfer their interests, or to receive or make a payment or delivery or exercise any other right with respect to their interests, may find that the transaction will not be effected until the next business day in Luxembourg or Brussels, as applicable. Thus, investors who wish to

10

# **Table of Contents**

exercise rights that expire on a particular day may need to act before the expiration date. In addition, investors who hold their interests through both DTC and Euroclear or Clearstream may need to make special arrangements to finance any purchase or sales of their interests between the U.S. and European clearing systems, and those transactions may settle later than transactions within one clearing system.

11

#### **Table of Contents**

# PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

ExxonMobil may sell the securities in one or more of the following ways (or in any combination) from time to time:

- through underwriters or dealers;
- directly to a limited number of purchasers or to a single purchaser; or
- through agents.

The prospectus supplement will state the terms of the offering of the debt securities, including:

- the name or names of any underwriters, dealers or agents;
- the purchase price of such debt securities and the proceeds to be received by ExxonMobil, if any;
- any underwriting discounts or agency fees and other items constituting underwriters' or agents' compensation;
- any initial public offering price;
- any discounts or concessions allowed or reallowed or paid to dealers; and
- any securities exchanges on which the debt securities may be listed.

Any public offering price and any discounts or concessions allowed or reallowed or paid to dealers may be changed from time to time.

If we use underwriters in the sale, the securities will be acquired by the underwriters for their own account and may be resold from time to time in one or more transactions, including:

- negotiated transactions;
- at a fixed public offering price or prices, which may be changed;
- at market prices prevailing at the time of sale;
- at prices related to prevailing market prices; or
- at negotiated prices.

Unless otherwise stated in a prospectus supplement, the obligations of the underwriters to purchase any debt securities will be conditioned on customary closing conditions and the underwriters will be obligated to purchase all of such series of debt securities, if any are purchased.

We may sell the debt securities through agents from time to time. The prospectus supplement will name any agent of ours involved in the offer or sale of the debt securities and any commissions we pay to them. Generally, any agent will be acting on a best efforts basis for the period of its appointment

We may authorize underwriters, dealers or agents to solicit offers by certain purchasers to purchase the debt securities from ExxonMobil at the public offering price set forth in the prospectus supplement pursuant to delayed delivery contracts providing for payment and delivery on a specified date is the future. The contracts will be subject only to those conditions set forth in the prospectus supplement, and the prospectus supplement will set forth any commissions we pay for solicitation of these contracts.

Underwriters and agents may be entitled under agreements entered into with ExxonMobil to indemnification by ExxonMobil against certain civil liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or to contribution with respect to payments which the underwriters or agents may be required to make. Underwriters and agents may be customers of, engage in transactions with, or perform services for ExxonMobil and its affiliate in the ordinary course of business.

12

# **Table of Contents**

Each series of debt securities will be a new issue of securities and will have no established trading market. Any underwriters to whom debt securities are sold for public offering and sale may make a market in the debt securities, but such underwriters will not be obligated to do so and may discontinue are market making at any time without notice. The debt securities may or may not be listed on a national securities exchange.

13

#### **Table of Contents**

# WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

ExxonMobil files annual, quarterly and current reports, proxy statements and other information with the Securities and Exchange Commission under the Exchange Act. You may read and copy this information at the following location of the Securities and Exchange Commission:

Public Reference Room 100 F Street, N.E. Washington, D.C. 20549

You may also obtain copies of this information by mail from the Public Reference Section of the Securities and Exchange Commission, 100 F Stree N.E., Room 1580, Washington, D.C. 20549, at prescribed rates. You may obtain information on the operation of the Securities and Exchange Commission's Public Reference Room by calling the Securities and Exchange Commission at 1-800-SEC-0330. The Securities and Exchange Commission also maintains an Internet worldwide web site that contains reports, proxy statements and other information about issuers like ExxonMobil who file electronically with the Securities and Exchange Commission. The address of the site is <a href="http://www.sec.gov">http://www.sec.gov</a>.

The Securities and Exchange Commission allows ExxonMobil to "incorporate by reference" information into this document. This means that ExxonMobil can disclose important information to you by referring you to another document filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission. The information incorporated by reference is considered to be a part of this document, except for any information superseded by information that is included directly in this document or incorporated by reference subsequent to the date of this document.

This prospectus incorporates by reference the documents listed below and any future filings that ExxonMobil makes with the Securities and Exchange Commission under Section 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act (other than information in the documents or filings that is deemed to have been furnished and not filed), prior to the termination of the offering of debt securities under this prospectus.

# **Exxon Mobil Corporation Securities and Exchange Commission Filings**

Annual Report on Form 10-K

Current Reports on Form 8-K

Period or date filed

Fiscal year ended December 31, 2016

<u>January 3, 2017, January 17, 2017</u> and <u>January 2</u> 2017

Documents incorporated by reference are available from the Securities and Exchange Commission as described above or from ExxonMobil without charge, excluding any exhibits to those documents unless the exhibit is specifically incorporated by reference as an exhibit in this document. You can obtain documents incorporated by reference in this document by requesting them in writing or by telephone at the following address:

Exxon Mobil Corporation
Treasurer's Department – Planning and Financial Markets
Attn: Bondholder Services
5959 Las Colinas Boulevard
Irving, Texas 75039-2298
Telephone: (972) 444-1000

14

# **Table of Contents**

# INFORMATION CONCERNING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

Statements relating to future plans, projections, events or conditions are forward-looking statements. Future results, including project plans, costs, timing, and capacities; capital and exploration expenditures; asset carrying values; resource recoveries; and share purchase levels, could differ materially due to factors including: changes in oil, gas, or petrochemical prices or other market or economic conditions affecting the oil, gas, or petrochemical industries, including the scope and duration of economic recessions; the outcome of exploration and development efforts; changes in law or government regulation, including tax and environmental requirements; the impact of fiscal and commercial terms and outcome of commercial negotiations; changes in technical or operating conditions; actions of competitors; and other factors discussed under the heading "Factors Affecting Future Results" in the "Investors" section of ExxonMobil's website and in Item 1A of ExxonMobil's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2016

The forward-looking statements are and will be based on management's then current views and assumptions regarding future events and speak only as of their dates. ExxonMobil undertakes no obligation to publicly update or revise any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information future events or otherwise, except as required by the securities laws.

# VALIDITY OF THE DEBT SECURITIES

The validity of the debt securities in respect of which this prospectus is being delivered will be passed on for us by Davis Polk & Wardwell LLP,

New York, New York. James E. Parsons, Esq., ExxonMobil's Coordinator—Corporate Securities and Finance Law, will issue an opinion concerning certain matters relating to laws of the State of New Jersey.

#### **EXPERTS**

The consolidated financial statements of ExxonMobil and ExxonMobil management's assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting (which is included in Management's Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting) incorporated in this prospectus by reference to ExxonMobil's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2016, have been so incorporated in reliance on the report of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, given on the authority of said firm as experts in auditing and accounting.

15

**Table of Contents** 

# **E**xonMobil

\$750,000,000 Floating Rate Notes due 2022 \$750,000,000 1.902% Notes due 2022 \$1,000,000,000 2.019% Notes due 2024 \$1,000,000,000 2.275% Notes due 2026 \$1,250,000,000 2.440% Notes due 2029 \$750,000,000 2.995% Notes due 2039 \$1,500,000,000 3.095% Notes due 2049

**Barclays** 

J.P. Morgan

Morgan Stanle

**BofA Merrill Lynch** 

Citigroup

BNP PARIBAS Deutsche Bank HSBC Mizuho SOCIETE Standard Wells Fargo Securities
Securities GENERALE Chartered Bank

Academy Securities Credit Goldman Loop Santander Scotiabank SMBC Standard The Williams US Bancorp
Agricole Sachs & Co. Capital
CIB LLC Markets Scotiabank SMBC Standard The Williams US Bancorp
Nikko Bank Capital
Group, L.P.

August 13, 2019